

UNIVERSIDADE ESTADUAL DE CAMPINAS

Instituto de Matemática, Estatística e Computação Científica

CARLOS FABIAN ALVAREZ ESCORCIA

EQUILIBRIUM STATES FOR CERTAIN PARTIALLY HYPERBOLIC SYSTEMS

ESTADOS DE EQUILÍBRIO PARA CERTOS SISTEMAS PARCIALMENTE HIPERBÓLICOS

Campinas 2021

EQUILIBRIUM STATES FOR CERTAIN PARTIALLY HYPERBOLIC SYSTEMS

ESTADOS DE EQUILÍBRIO PARA CERTOS SISTEMAS PARCIALMENTE HIPERBÓLICOS

Tese apresentada ao Instituto de Matemática, Estatística e Computação Científica da Universidade Estadual de Campinas como parte dos requisitos exigidos para a obtenção do título de Doutor em Matemática.

Thesis presented to the Institute of Mathematics, Statistics and Scientific Computing of the University of Campinas in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor in Mathematics.

Advisor: José Régis Azevedo Varão Filho Co-Advisor: Rafael Potrie Altieri

Este trabalho corresponde à versão final da Tese defendida pelo aluno Carlos Fabian Alvarez Escorcia e orientada pelo Prof. Dr. José Régis Azevedo Varão Filho

> Campinas 2021

Ficha catalográfica Universidade Estadual de Campinas Biblioteca do Instituto de Matemática, Estatística e Computação Científica Ana Regina Machado - CRB 8/5467

AL86e	Alvarez Escorcia, Carlos Fabian, 1992- Equilibrium states for certain partially hyperbolic systems / Carlos Fabian Alvarez Escorcia. – Campinas, SP : [s.n.], 2021.
	Orientador: José Régis Azevedo Varão Filho. Coorientador: Rafael Potrie Altieri. Tese (doutorado) – Universidade Estadual de Campinas, Instituto de Matemática, Estatística e Computação Científica.
	1. Estados de equilíbrio. 2. Medidas de máxima entropia. 3. Difeomorfismos parcialmente hiperbólicos. 4. Medidas hiperbólicas. 5. Desintegração de medidas. I. Varão Filho, José Régis Azevedo, 1983 II. Potrie Altieri, Rafael, 1984 III. Universidade Estadual de Campinas. Instituto de Matemática, Estatística e Computação Científica. IV. Título.

Informações para Biblioteca Digital

Г

Título em outro idioma: Estados de equilíbrio para certos sistemas parcialmente hiperbólicos Palavras-chave em inglês: Equilibrium states

Maximal entropy measures Partially hyperbolic diffeomorphisms Hyperbolic measures Disintegration of measures **Área de concentração:** Matemática **Titulação:** Doutor em Matemática **Banca examinadora:** José Régis Azevedo Varão Filho [Orientador] Gabriel Ponce Ali Tahzibi Cristina Lizana Araneda Katrin Grit Gelfert **Data de defesa:** 18-08-2021 **Programa de Pós-Graduação:** Matemática

Identificação e informações acadêmicas do(a) aluno(a)

ORCID do autor: https://orcid.org/0000-0001-5717-6531
 Currículo Lattes do autor: http://lattes.cnpq.br/7925073840887017

Tese de Doutorado defendida em 18 de agosto de 2021 e aprovada

pela banca examinadora composta pelos Profs. Drs.

Prof(a). Dr(a). JOSÉ RÉGIS AZEVEDO VARÃO FILHO

Prof(a). Dr(a). GABRIEL PONCE

Prof(a). Dr(a). ALI TAHZIBI

Prof(a). Dr(a). CRISTINA LIZANA ARANEDA

Prof(a). Dr(a). KATRIN GRIT GELFERT

A Ata da Defesa, assinada pelos membros da Comissão Examinadora, consta no SIGA/Sistema de Fluxo de Dissertação/Tese e na Secretaria de Pós-Graduação do Instituto de Matemática, Estatística e Computação Científica.

To my deceased relatives: Leidy Diana, Norberto and Victoria. I miss them!



Acknowledgments

Firstly, I thank God for the opportunity to come to Brazil to do graduate studies. I would like to thank my wife Astrid and my beautiful family: Arnold, Diana, Kelly, Marina, Mateo and Richard for their unconditional love. This thesis is one of my greatest achievements; in fact, it represents the end of a fruitful phase of my academic life.

I thank my advisor, Prof. Régis Varão, for his help, support and guidance during my graduate studies. I am grateful to him for the freedom to choose my research topics. I also thank my external advisor, Prof. Rafael Potrie, for his encouragement, patience, suggestions to this work and for his hospitality at the Universidad de la República (UY).

Besides my advisors, I thank to the rest of my thesis committee: Prof. Ali Tahzibi (USP), Prof. Cristina Lizana (UFBA), Prof. Gabriel Ponce (UNICAMP) and Prof. Katrin Gelfert (UFRJ) for their useful comments and suggestions to improve this work.

I thank all my professors of undergraduate and graduate studies for their teachings, and all staff IMECC for their useful help in each bureaucratic process. Additionally, I thank to Adriana Sánchez and Marisa Cantarino for the conversations about dynamics.

Finally, I thank my bro Jhonathan for his friendship and loyalty. To my friends and colleagues for the good times in Brazil: Adriana, Andrey, Blas, Brian, Carlos, Carolina, Cindy, Darwin, Deimer, Gustavo, Hugo, João Marcos, Juancho, Miguelito, Murilo, Robert, Sérgio, Thaylon, Vicente, Víctor and others good people that I met along of this journey.

This study was financed in part by Coordenação de Aperfeiçoamento de Pessoal de Nível Superior- Brasil (CAPES) - Finance Code 001.

Resumo

Na primeira parte deste trabalho, estudamos certos difeomorfismos parcialmente hiperbólicos de \mathbb{T}^d com folheações centrais bidimensionais compactas, para os quais mostramos que qualquer medida ergódica de máxima entropia é hiperbólica e existe no máximo um número finito (diferente de zero) delas. No caso de \mathbb{T}^4 , podemos retirar a condição de compacidade para as folhas centrais e obter hiperbolicidade das medidas ergódicas de máxima entropia.

Também propomos estudar a desintegração de medidas ao longo de folheações centrais bidimensionais de uma classe de difeomorfismos parcialmente hiperbólicos de \mathbb{T}^4 isotópicos a um difeomorfismo de Anosov. Além disso, estudamos estados de equilíbrio ergódicos com relação a uma classe de potenciais, aproveitando as técnicas desenvolvidas para descrever a desintegração. Este é um trabalho em conjunto com Adriana Sánchez e Régis Varão.

Palavras-chaves: Estados de equlíbrio, Medidas de máxima entropia, Difeomorfismos parcialmente hiperbólicos, Medidas hiperbólicas, Desintegração de medidas.

Abstract

In the first part of this work, we study certain partially hyperbolic diffeomorphisms of \mathbb{T}^d with compact two-dimensional center foliations, for which we show that any ergodic maximal entropy measure is hyperbolic and there exists at most a finite number (non-zero) of them. In the case of \mathbb{T}^4 , we can remove the compactness condition for the center leaves and obtain hyperbolicity for ergodic maximal entropy measures.

We also propose to study the disintegration of measures along two-dimensional center foliations of a class of partially hyperbolic diffeomorphisms of \mathbb{T}^4 isotopic to an Anosov diffeomorphism. Moreover, we study ergodic equilibrium states with respect to a class of potentials, taking advantage of techniques developed for describing the disintegration. This is a joint work with Adriana Sánchez and Régis Varão.

Keywords: Equilibrium states, Maximal entropy measures, Partially hyperbolic diffeomorphisms, Hyperbolic measures, Disintegration of measures.

List of symbols

A - B	difference of two sets
B(x,r)	open ball centered at a point
$B_r^{\mathcal{F}}(x)$	open ball on the leaf at a point
$C^0(M,\mathbb{R})$	space of continuous functions
d_{C^0}	metric on the space of continuous functions
$\operatorname{diam} A$	diameter of a set
$dist_{\sigma}$	intrinsic metric in the corresponding leaf
$\operatorname{Diff}^r(M)$	space of C^r diffeomorphisms
$\operatorname{Diff}^{\infty}(M)$	space of C^{∞} diffeomorphisms
$f \sim A$	isotopy between two diffeomorphisms
$\mathcal{F}^{\sigma}(x)$	leaf containing a point $(\sigma = s, c, u)$
$\mathcal{F}^{\sigma}_{loc}(x)$	local leaf containing a point $(\sigma = s, c, u)$
$\Gamma_{\epsilon}(x)$	bi-infinite Bowen ball at a point
$H_{\mu}(\mathcal{P})$	entropy of a partition
$H_1(M)$	first homology group
$HC(\mathcal{O})$	homoclinic class of a orbit
$h_{\mu}(f, \mathcal{P})$	metric entropy of a partition
$h_{\mu}(f)$	metric entropy

$h_{\mu}(f,\mathcal{F})$	partial entropy along a foliation
$h_{top}(f)$	topological entropy
$h_f^*(\epsilon)$	tail entropy at scale ϵ
Id	identity map
$\mathcal{O}_i \stackrel{h}{\sim} \mathcal{O}_j$	orbits homoclinically related
$\mathcal{M}(f)$	space of f -invariant probability measures
$\mathcal{M}_e(f)$	space of ergodic probability measures
$\mathcal{M}_h(f)$	space of hyperbolic ergodic probability measures
$\mathcal{P} \lor \mathcal{Q}$	sum of partitions
\mathcal{P}^n	iterated sum of a partition
$Per_h(f)$	set of hyperbolic periodic orbit of saddle type
PH(M)	set of partially hyperbolic diffeomorphisms
supp μ	support of a measure
$T_x M$	tangent space at a point
TM	tangent bundle
\mathbb{T}^d	<i>d</i> -dimensional torus
$W^{\sigma}(\mathcal{O})$	stable/unstable manifold of a orbit ($\sigma = s, u$)
$W_P^{\sigma}(x)$	Pesin stable/unstable manifold ($\sigma = s, u$)
$W^{\sigma}_{loc}(x)$	local Pesin stable/unstable manifold ($\sigma = s, u$)
\mathcal{X}_D	characteristic function of a measurable subset
$\mathcal{X}_{\mathcal{F}}(x,f)$	the volume growth of a foliation at a point
$\mathcal{X}_{\mathcal{F}}(f)$	maximum volume growth rate of a foliation f -invariant

Contents

	1 INTRODUCTION	12
1.1	Hyperbolic ergodic maximal entropy measures	13
1.2	Disintegration and equilibrium states	14
1.3	Structure of the thesis	16
	2 PRELIMINARIES	17
2.1	Equilibrium states	17
2.2	Homoclinic classes and hyperbolic measures	20
2.3	Partially hyperbolic diffeomorphisms	23
2.4	Disintegration of measures	26
	3 MAXIMAL ENTROPY MEASURES FOR DIFFEOMORPHISMS	
	ISOTOPIC TO AN ANOSOV DIFFEOMORPHISM	28
3.1	Known results	28
3.2	Proof of Theorem A	29
3.3	Proof of Theorem B	32
3.4	Proof of Theorem C	35
	4 EQUILIBRIUM STATES FOR DIFFEOMORPHISMS ISOTOPIC	
	TO AN ANOSOV DIFFEOMORPHISM	38
4.1	Known results	38
4.1.1	Mixed DA examples	38
4.1.2	DA with simple center bundle	40
4.2	Proof of Theorem D	42
4.3	Proof of Theorem E	50
	5 FINAL CONSIDERATIONS	55
	BIBLIOGRAPHY	56

Introduction

The study of equilibrium states in dynamical systems was started by Sinai, Ruelle and Bowen [55, 54, 11] in the 1970s, taking advantage of techniques and results from statistical mechanics. Given a continuous map $f: M \to M$ over a compact metric space, an *equilibrium state* for a *continuous potential* $\phi: M \to \mathbb{R}$, is an *f*-invariant Borel probability measure μ that maximizes the quantity $h_{\mu}(f) + \int \phi d\mu$ among all *f*-invariant measures. In the case of uniformly hyperbolic systems, Bowen [10] showed existence and uniqueness of equilibrium states with respect to Hölder continuous potentials. Forty years later, Climenhaga and Thompson extended Bowen's techniques for a non-uniform setting [21] and these results have been applied for other classes of maps [16, 17, 27].

Another interesting class of non-hyperbolic systems very studied in smooth ergodic theory are partially hyperbolic systems, which are diffeomorphisms over compact manifolds with an invariant splitting of the tangent bundle in three subbundles E^s , E^c , E^u , such that vectors in E^s are contracted uniformly, vectors in E^u are expanded uniformly, and vectors in E^c lie in between those two, not quite as contracting nor as expanding, respectively (see 2.3.2 for a precise definition). In general the central bundle E^c may not be integrable [51], when it is, the partially hyperbolic diffeomorphism is dynamically coherent. There are many relevant works about equilibrium states for partially hyperbolic systems, we will cite some, Climenhaga, Pesin and Zelerowicz [20], Fisher and Oliveira [26] and Rios and Siqueira [48]; for a more complete study of equilibrium states for non-uniformly hyperbolic systems, see the survey of Climenhaga and Pesin [19].

When the potential is $\phi \equiv 0$, equilibrium states are called *maximal entropy* measures, such measures describe the complexity level of the whole system. In certain contexts, the existence of maximal entropy measures is not clear, however, it has already been proven for C^{∞} diffeomorphisms on compact manifolds without boundary [42], and for robust classes of local diffeomorphisms [43]. Recently in [12], Buzzi, Crovisier and Sarig showed that C^{∞} surface diffeomorphisms with positive topological entropy have at most finitely many maximal entropy measures and exactly one in the transitive case. For the setting of partially hyperbolic systems, results in [24] imply that there exists at least one maximal entropy measure if the center bundle is one-dimensional. For $C^{1+\alpha}$ accessible partially hyperbolic over 3-manifolds having compact one-dimensional central leaves, a dichotomy was proved about the number of maximal entropy measures [50, 58]; Rocha and Tahzibi also obtained a similar dichotomy for partially hyperbolic diffeomorphisms defined on 3-torus with compact center leaves [49]. Certain partially hyperbolic systems with one-dimensional center bundles and isotopic to an Anosov diffeomorphism (*derived from Anosov* (DA)), have a unique maximal entropy measure [13, 28, 57].

There are very few works on equilibrium states for partially hyperbolic systems with central dimension greater than one. Among these studies, partially hyperbolic systems whose central bundles splits in a dominated way into one-dimensional subbundles, admit equilibrium states for any continuous potential [25], and partially hyperbolic systems with two-dimensional center bundles, produced by an isotopy from an Anosov (*mixed derived from Anosov*) have a unique maximal entropy measure [13].

1.1 Hyperbolic ergodic maximal entropy measures

The Lyapunov exponents are real numbers, which measure the exponential growth of the derivative of dynamical systems. For every $f \in \text{Diff}^r(M)$ over a compact m-manifold, and an ergodic probability measure μ , by Oseledets' theorem there are m numbers $\lambda_1 \leq \lambda_2 \leq \cdots \leq \lambda_m$, and a splitting $T_x M = E_1(x) \oplus E_2(x) \oplus \cdots \oplus E_m(x)$ such that for μ -almost every $x \in M$ and for any $v \in TM - \{0\}$, we have $\lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \log \|Df_x^n(v)\| = \lambda_i$, for some $1 \leq i \leq m$. The m-numbers λ_i are the Lyapunov exponents of (f, μ) . An interesting question is to know under what conditions an ergodic maximal entropy is hyperbolic, that is, it has non-zero Lyapunov exponents.

In view of the lack of results about maximal entropy measures for partially hyperbolic systems with two-dimensional center bundles, in this work we propose a scenario in which every ergodic maximal entropy measure is hyperbolic and there is at most a non-zero finite number of them.

Let $A : \mathbb{T}^d \to \mathbb{T}^d$ be a linear Anosov admitting a dominated splitting of the form $E_A^{ss} \oplus E_A^{ws} \oplus E_A^{wu} \oplus E_A^{uu}$, with $E_A^c = E_A^{ws} \oplus E_A^{wu}$ and dim $E_A^{ws} = E_A^{wu} = 1$. We consider the set of partially hyperbolic diffeomorphisms isotopic to A, all of them having the same dimension of stable and unstable bundle, that is,

$$\mathsf{PH}_{A,s,u}(\mathbb{T}^d) = \{ f \in \mathsf{PH}(\mathbb{T}^d) : f \sim A, \dim E_f^s = \dim E_A^{ss}, \dim E_f^u = \dim E_A^{uu} \}.$$

Here $f \sim A$ denotes an isotopy between f and A. To simplify notation we will denote $\mathsf{PH}_{A,s,u}(\mathbb{T}^d)$ as $\mathsf{PH}_A(\mathbb{T}^d)$, where the dimension of the bundles is implicitly understood.

Given $f \in \mathsf{PH}_A(\mathbb{T}^d)$ we know from [29, 40] there exists the Franks-Manning semiconjugacy $H : \mathbb{T}^d \to \mathbb{T}^d$. The map H varies continuously with f in the C^0 topology. This is a general fact which does not require f to be partially hyperbolic.

Now we consider $\mathsf{PH}^0_A(\mathbb{T}^d)$ to be the connected component of $\mathsf{PH}_A(\mathbb{T}^d)$ containing A. If A admits a foliation by tori \mathbb{T}^2 tangent to E^c_A , then every $f \in \mathsf{PH}^0_A(\mathbb{T}^d)$ has central foliation with all leaves compact (see [28]).

Let $A_c : \mathbb{T}^d / \mathcal{F}_A^c \to \mathbb{T}^d / \mathcal{F}_A^c$ be the corresponding factor to the linear Anosov A. In the previous setting, we obtain the following results:

Theorem A ([3]). Let $f \in \mathsf{PH}^0_A(\mathbb{T}^d) \cap \mathrm{Diff}^2(\mathbb{T}^d)$ and let $k_0 := h_{top}(A_c)$. If μ is an ergodic measure such that $h_{\mu}(f) > k_0$, then

- 1. μ is hyperbolic, meaning that all its Lyapunov exponents are non-zero. In particular any maximal entropy measure is hyperbolic, provided that it exists.
- 2. For every $\epsilon > 0$, there exists a hyperbolic set $B_{\epsilon} \subset M$ such that $h_{top}(f|_{B_{\epsilon}}) > h_{\mu}(f) \epsilon$.

Theorem B ([3]). Let $f \in \mathsf{PH}^0_A(\mathbb{T}^d) \cap \mathrm{Diff}^2(\mathbb{T}^d)$ admitting a dominated splitting of the form $E_f^s \oplus E_f^{c_1} \oplus E_f^{c_2} \oplus E_f^u$, where $E_f^{c_1}, E_f^{c_2}$ are one-dimensional. Then, f has a finite number (non-zero) of ergodic maximal entropy measures and all are hyperbolic.

For d = 4 and dim $E^{ws} = \dim E^{wu} = 1$. We can consider the center foliations of A compact or not, and obtain hyperbolicity of ergodic maximal entropy measures:

Theorem C ([4]). If $f \in \mathsf{PH}^0_A(\mathbb{T}^4) \cap \mathrm{Diff}^\infty(\mathbb{T}^4)$, then every ergodic maximal entropy measure of f is hyperbolic.

1.2 Disintegration and equilibrium states

In this work, we are also concerned with equilibrium states in a less explored context of partially hyperbolic diffeomorphisms with higher dimensional center foliation (i.e. two-dimensional or higher). Using disintegration techniques of measures along the center foliation, combined with a quotient process to face the higher dimension problem, we obtain similar results to those Crisostomo and Tahzibi [22].

For a dynamically coherent partially hyperbolic diffeomorphism, we say an invariant measure has *atomic disintegration* if there exists a full measure invariant subset which intersects each center leaf in at most a countable set. Furthermore, if each of these countable sets is finite with k points, we say the invariant measure is *virtually hyperbolic*.

Let $f : \mathbb{T}^d \to \mathbb{T}^d$ be a DA partially hyperbolic diffeomorphism satisfying the following conditions:

- A.1 f is dynamically coherent;
- A.2 There exists a splitting $E^c = E^1 \oplus E^2$ where each E^i is a line-bundle and integrates to an *f*-invariant foliation \mathcal{F}^i (non-compact), for i = 1, 2;
- A.3 If $z, z' \in H^{-1}(x)$ and $z' \in \mathcal{F}^i(z)$ for some $1 \leq i \leq 2$, then $[z, z']_i \subset H^{-1}(x)$, where $[z, z']_i$ is the closed interval inside $\mathcal{F}^i(z)$ with end points z and z';
- A.4 For each $x \in \mathbb{T}^d$, $H^{-1}(x)$ is a finite union of rectangles contained in a unique center leaf of \mathcal{F}^c ;
- A.5 $h(f, H^{-1}(x)) = 0$, for every $x \in \mathbb{T}^d$.

The rectangles are considered as in Section 4.1.

The previous assumptions are satisfied by the maps considered by Buzzi, Fisher, Sambarino and Vásquez [13] and by Carrasco, Lizana, Pujals and Vásquez [14]. In the spirit of [45, 46], we denote by C the set where H fails to be injective and we get a result about disintegration of measures along two-dimensional center foliations:

Theorem D ([5]). Let $f : \mathbb{T}^d \to \mathbb{T}^d$ be a DA partially hyperbolic diffeomorphism satisfying A.1, A.2, A.3 and A.4. Assume that f preserves the orientation for \mathcal{F}^i , i = 1, 2. Let μ be an ergodic probability for f:

- 1. If $\mu(C) = 0$, then (f, μ) is almost conjugate to an Anosov diffeomorphism.
- 2. If $\mu(C) = 1$, then C defines a partition such that μ is virtually hyperbolic.

We also get a result about equilibrium states for the same class of potentials considered in [15, 22]:

Theorem E ([5]). Let $f : \mathbb{T}^4 \to \mathbb{T}^4$ be a DA partially hyperbolic diffeomorphism satisfying A.1, A.2, A.3, A.4 and A.5. Assume that f preserves the orientation of \mathcal{F}^i , i = 1, 2. Let ϕ be a continuous potential such that (A, ϕ) has a unique equilibrium state with full support and define the potential $\varphi = \phi \circ H$. For every μ ergodic equilibrium state of f with respect to φ :

- 1. If $\mu(C) = 0$, then μ is the unique equilibrium state.
- 2. If $\mu(C) = 1$, then C defines a partition such that μ has atomic disintegration with a finite number of atoms. Moreover, if the semiconjugacy H sends center leaves of f to center leaves of A and one of the following conditions is satisfied
 - a) The center direction of A is expanding or contractive.
 - b) $H(\mathcal{F}^i)$ is some invariant foliation of A, for each i = 1, 2.

Then, μ is virtually hyperbolic (one only atom per leaf) and is not a unique equilibrium state for φ .

1.3 Structure of the thesis

The organization of this thesis is as follows:

- In Chapter 2, we introduce some concepts and results about equilibrium states, homoclinic classes, hyperbolic measures, Pesin theory, partially hyperbolic diffeomorphisms and disintegration of measures.
- In Chapter 3, we study maximal entropy measures for partially hyperbolic diffeomorphisms isotopic to an Anosov diffeomorphism, where the isotopy is contained in the set of partially hyperbolic diffeomorphisms, and prove Theorems A, B, C.
- In Chapter 4, we study the disintegration of measures along center leaves and equilibrium states for a class of partially hyperbolic diffeomorphisms isotopic to an Anosov diffeomorphism and prove Theorems D, E.

Preliminaries

The goal of this chapter is to provide results of ergodic theory and partially hyperbolic systems that are required for the development of this work.

2.1 Equilibrium states

Let (M, dist) be a compact metric space, \mathfrak{B} be the Borel σ -algebra, and μ be a borelian probability measure. Let $f: M \to M$ be a measurable transformation, the probability measure μ is called f-invariant if $f_*\mu(B) = \mu(f^{-1}(B)) = \mu(B)$, for all $B \in \mathfrak{B}$.

We denote by $\mathcal{M}(f)$ the set of f-invariant Borel probability measures on M. By compactness of M, this set is non-empty compact set in the weak*-topology. The **support** of $\mu \in \mathcal{M}(f)$ is the set supp μ formed by the points $x \in M$ such that $\mu(V) > 0$ for any neighborhood V of x.

Definition 2.1.1. An *f*-invariant probability measure μ is said to be **ergodic** if the only measurable sets A with $f^{-1}(A) = A$ satisfy $\mu(A) = 0$ or $\mu(A) = 1$. We denote by $\mathcal{M}_e(f)$ the set of ergodic probability measures.

Now, we define the notion of entropy with respect to a finite partition \mathcal{P} of M.

Definition 2.1.2. The entropy of \mathcal{P} is defined by

$$H_{\mu}(\mathcal{P}) = \sum_{P \in \mathcal{P}} -\mu(P) \log \mu(P).$$

Definition 2.1.3. We say that a partition \mathcal{P} of M is **measurable** with respect to μ if there exist a measurable family $\{A_i\}_{i\in\mathbb{N}}$ and a measurable set C of full measure such that if $B \in \mathcal{P}$, then there exists a sequence $\{B_i\}_{i\in\mathbb{N}}$, where $B_i \in \{A_i, A_i^c\}$ such that $B \cap C = \bigcap_{i\in\mathbb{N}} B_i \cap C$.

Before presenting the notion of entropy for a dynamical system (f, μ) , we introduce some notations.

Definition 2.1.4. Let $f: M \to M$ be a measurable transformation preserving a probability measure μ . The metric entropy of f with respect to μ and a measurable partition \mathcal{P} of Mis defined by

$$h_{\mu}(f, \mathcal{P}) = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} H_{\mu}(\mathcal{P}^n) = \inf_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \frac{1}{n} H_{\mu}(\mathcal{P}^n).$$

The metric entropy of (f, μ) is defined by

$$h_{\mu}(f) = \sup\{h_{\mu}(f, \mathcal{P}) : \mathcal{P} \text{ is a partition of } M\}.$$

The ergodic decomposition theorem asserts that every invariant measure is a convex combination of ergodic measures; in particular, it permits the reduction of the proof of many results to the case when the system is ergodic.

Theorem 2.1.5 (Ergodic decomposition). Let M be a complete separable metric space, $f: M \to M$ be a measurable transformation and μ an f-invariant probability measure. Then there exist a measurable set $M_0 \subset M$ with $\mu(M_0) = 1$, a partition \mathcal{P} of M_0 into measurable subsets and a family $\{\mu_P : P \in \mathcal{P}\}$ of probability measures on M, satisfying

- 1. $\mu_P(P) = 1$ for $\hat{\mu}$ -almost every $P \in \mathcal{P}$;
- 2. $P \mapsto \mu_P(E)$ is measurable, for every measurable set $E \subset M$;
- 3. μ_P is invariant and ergodic for $\hat{\mu}$ -almost every $P \in \mathcal{P}$;

4.
$$\mu(E) = \int \mu_P(E) d\hat{\mu}(P)$$
, for every measurable set $E \subset M$.

Proof. See [59, Theorem 5.1.3].

We now present the well-known Jacobs' formula; it generalizes the affine property of the metric entropy for ergodic decomposition.

Theorem 2.1.6 (Jacobs). Let M be a complete separable metric space, $f : M \to M$ be a measurable transformation and μ be an invariant probability measure. If $\{\mu_P : P \in \mathcal{P}\}$ is the ergodic decomposition of μ , then $h_{\mu}(f) = \int h_{\mu_P}(f)d\hat{\mu}(P)$ (if one side is infinite, so is the other side).

Proof. See [59, Theorem 9.6.2].

Let $f: M \to M$ be a continuous transformation over a compact metric space. Let $n \in \mathbb{N}$, $\epsilon > 0$ and $K \subset M$ a non-empty compact set. A subset $E \subseteq K$ is said to be (n, ϵ) -separated, if for $x, y \in E, x \neq y$, there exists $i \in \{0, 1, \ldots, n-1\}$ such that $dist(f^ix, f^iy) \ge \epsilon$.

Definition 2.1.7. The topological entropy of f on the non-empty compact set $K \subset M$ is defined by

$$h(f,K) = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \limsup_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \log \sup\{\#E : E \subseteq K \text{ is } (n,\epsilon)\text{-separated}\}.$$

We denote $h_{top}(f) := h(f, M)$.

The metric entropy describes the complexity of a dynamical system with respect to an invariant probability measure, and the topological entropy measures the complexity level of the whole system. The following result establishes a relationship between the two types of entropy.

Theorem 2.1.8 (Variational principle). If $f : M \to M$ is a continuous transformation over a compact metric space, then

$$h_{top}(f) = \sup\{h_{\mu}(f) : \mu \in \mathcal{M}(f)\}.$$

Proof. See [59, Theorem 10.1].

Theorem 2.1.9 (Ledrappier-Walters Variational principle [35]). Let M and N be compact metric spaces and $f: M \to M, g: N \to N, \pi: M \to N$ be continuous transformations such that π is surjective and $\pi \circ f = g \circ \pi$. Then

$$\sup_{\mu:\pi_*\mu=\nu} h_{\mu}(f) = h_{\nu}(g) + \int_N h(f, \pi^{-1}(y)) d\nu(y)$$

Proof. See [35, Theorem 2.1].

Definition 2.1.10. An *f*-invariant Borel probability measure μ is an **equilibrium state** for *f* with respect to a potential $\phi \in C^0(M, \mathbb{R})$ if it satisfies

$$h_{\mu}(f) + \int \phi d\mu = \sup\{h_{\nu}(f) + \int \phi d\nu : \nu \in \mathcal{M}(f)\}$$

When $\phi \equiv 0$, any $\mu \in \mathcal{M}(f)$ such that $h_{\mu}(f) = \sup\{h_{\nu}(f) : \nu \in \mathcal{M}(f)\}$ is called **maximal** entropy measure.

Remark 2.1.11. In definition 2.1.10, we can change $\mathcal{M}(f)$ by $\mathcal{M}_e(f)$. This is a consequence of Theorem 2.1.6 and Theorem 2.1.5.

Let $f: M \to M$ be a continuous transformation over a compact metric space, we define the entropy function that is denoted by $h: \mathcal{M}(f) \to [0, \infty)$ and defined by $h(\mu) := h_{\mu}(f).$

Proposition 2.1.12. If the entropy function h is upper semi-continuous, then f has an equilibrium state with respect to any potential $\phi \in C^0(M, \mathbb{R})$. Moreover, the set of equilibrium states for (f, ϕ) is compact and convex subset of $\mathcal{M}(f)$.

Proof. See [59, Proposition 10.5.5 and Lemma 10.5.8].

Let $f : M \to M$ be a homeomorphism over a compact metric space, the **bi-infinite Bowen ball** around $x \in M$ of size $\epsilon > 0$ is the set

$$\Gamma_{\epsilon}(x) := \{ y \in M : dist(f^n x, f^n y) < \epsilon \text{ for all } n \in \mathbb{Z} \}.$$

Definition 2.1.13. We say that f is **expansive** if there is a constant $\epsilon > 0$ such that $\Gamma_{\epsilon}(x) = \{x\}$ for all $x \in M$. When f is not expansive, it is useful to consider the **tail** entropy of f at scale $\epsilon > 0$:

$$h_f^*(\epsilon) := \sup_{x \in M} h(f, \Gamma_\epsilon(x)).$$

Definition 2.1.14. We say that f is h-expansive at scale ϵ if $h_f^*(\epsilon) = 0$. When $\lim_{\epsilon \to 0} h_f^*(\epsilon) = 0$, we say that f is asymptotically h-expansive.

Theorem 2.1.15 (Misiurewicz [41]). If $f : M \to M$ is asymptotically h-expansive, then the entropy function is upper semi-continuous.

Proof. See [41, Theorem 4.2].

Corollary 2.1.16. If $f: M \to M$ is asymptotically h-expansive, then f has an equilibrium state with respect to any potential $\phi \in C^0(M, \mathbb{R})$.

2.2 Homoclinic classes and hyperbolic measures

For $r \ge 1$, we denote by $\text{Diff}^r(M)$ the set of C^r diffeomorphism over a compact Riemannian manifold. Given $f \in \text{Diff}^r(M), x \in M$, and $v \in T_x M - \{0\}$, the **Lyapunov exponent** of f at x in direction v is the exponential growth rate of Df along v, that is,

$$\lambda(x,v) := \lim_{n \to \pm \infty} \frac{1}{n} \log \|Df_x^n(v)\|$$

in case both limits exist and coincide.

Definition 2.2.1. Let $f \in \text{Diff}^r(M)$. A hyperbolic set for f is a compact f-invariant set $\Lambda \subset M$ with a decomposition $T_xM = E^s(x) \oplus E^u(x)$ for all $x \in \Lambda$ such that for some C > 0 and $\lambda \in (0, 1)$, for all $x \in \Lambda$, $n \ge 0$, $v^s \in E^s(x)$ and $v^u \in E^u(x)$, we have

$$||Df_x^n(v^s)|| \leq C\lambda^n ||v^s||$$
 and $||Df_x^{-n}(v^u)|| \leq C\lambda^n ||v^u||$.

When $\Lambda = M$, f is called **Anosov diffeomorphism**. Given $x \in M$, define

$$W^{u}(x) := \{ y \in M : \lim_{n \to \infty} dist(f^{-n}(x), f^{-n}(y)) = 0 \}$$
$$W^{s}(x) := \{ y \in M : \lim_{n \to \infty} dist(f^{n}(x), f^{n}(y)) = 0 \}.$$

Recall that if Λ is a hyperbolic set, these sets are C^r sub-manifolds (see [31]), called **unstable** and **stable** manifold, respectively. The periodic orbit of x and period $n \ge 1$ for f is denoted by $\mathcal{O} := \mathcal{O}(x) = \{f^i(x) : i = 0, ..., n-1\}.$

Definition 2.2.2. Let $f \in \text{Diff}^r(M)$. The orbit of a f-periodic point x is hyperbolic of saddle type \mathcal{O} if x has a positive Lyapunov exponent, a negative Lyapunov exponent and no zero Lyapunov exponents.

We denote by $Per_h(f)$ the set of hyperbolic periodic orbit of saddle type. For $\mathcal{O} \in Per_h(f)$ we also define the unstable (stable) manifold for a whole orbit as

$$W^{u}(\mathcal{O}) = \bigcup_{x \in \mathcal{O}} W^{u}(x) \text{ and } W^{s}(\mathcal{O}) = \bigcup_{x \in \mathcal{O}} W^{s}(x).$$

Definition 2.2.3. Two orbits $\mathcal{O}_i, \mathcal{O}_j \in Per_h(f)$ are called homoclinically related if for $i \neq j$

 $W^{u}(\mathcal{O}_{i}) \pitchfork W^{s}(\mathcal{O}_{j}) \neq \emptyset, \quad W^{u}(\mathcal{O}_{j}) \pitchfork W^{s}(\mathcal{O}_{i}) \neq \emptyset.$

We write $\mathcal{O}_i \stackrel{h}{\sim} \mathcal{O}_j$.

Definition 2.2.4. The homoclinic class of \mathcal{O} is the set

$$HC(\mathcal{O}) = \{ \hat{\mathcal{O}} \in Per_h(f) : \hat{\mathcal{O}} \stackrel{h}{\sim} \mathcal{O} \}.$$

Let us present some results about Pesin theory that will be used in some parts this thesis. For further references, see the book by Barreira and Pesin [8] and Katok's paper [33].

Theorem 2.2.5 (Oseledets). Let $f \in \text{Diff}^1(M)$ and $\mu \in \mathcal{M}(f)$. There exists a set $\mathcal{R}_f \subset M$ with $\mu(\mathcal{R}_f) = 1$, such that for every $\epsilon > 0$ it exists a measurable function $C_{\epsilon} : \mathcal{R}_f \to (1, \infty)$ with the following properties:

1. For any $x \in \mathcal{R}_f$ there are numbers $1 \leq l(x) \leq \dim M$, l(x) Lyapunov exponents $\lambda_1(x) < \cdots < \lambda_{l(x)}(x)$ and a decomposition $T_x M = E_1(x) \oplus E_2(x) \oplus \cdots \oplus E_{l(x)}(x)$;

2.
$$l(f(x)) = l(x), \lambda_i(f(x)) = \lambda_i(x) \text{ and } Df_x E_i(x) = E_i(f(x)), \text{ for every } i = 1, \cdots, l(x);$$

3. For every $v \in E_i(x) - \{0\}$ and $n \in \mathbb{Z}$

$$C_{\epsilon}(x)^{-1}e^{n(\lambda_{i}(x)-\epsilon)}\|v\| \leq \|Df_{x}^{n}(v)\| \leq C_{\epsilon}(x)e^{n(\lambda_{i}(x)+\epsilon)}\|v\| \text{ and } \lambda(x,v) = \lambda_{i}(x);$$

- 4. The angle between $E_i(x)$ and $E_j(x)$ is greater than $C_{\epsilon}(x)^{-1}$, if $i \neq j$;
- 5. $C_{\epsilon}(f(x)) \leq e^{\epsilon}C_{\epsilon}(x).$

Proof. See [8, Theorem 5.4.1].

Remark 2.2.6. Every $x \in \mathcal{R}_f$, given by the previous theorem, is called a **regular point**. If $\mu \in \mathcal{M}_e(f)$, then the Lyapunov exponents and dim $E_i(x)$ are constants μ -a.e.

Given $\epsilon > 0$ and $l \in \mathbb{N}$ we define the **Pesin block**

$$\mathcal{R}_{\epsilon,l} = \{ x \in \mathcal{R}_f : C_\epsilon(x) \le l \}.$$

Note that Pesin blocks are not necessarily invariant. However $f(\mathcal{R}_{\epsilon,l}) \subset \mathcal{R}_{\epsilon,e^{\epsilon}l}$ and for each $\epsilon > 0$, we have that

$$\mathcal{R}_f = \bigcup_{l \in \mathbb{N}} \mathcal{R}_{\epsilon, l}$$

Recall that every $\mathcal{R}_{\epsilon,l}$ is compact. For all $x \in \mathcal{R}_f$ we have

$$T_x M = \bigoplus_{\lambda_i(x) < 0} E_i(x) \bigoplus E^0(x) \bigoplus_{\lambda_i(x) > 0} E_i(x)$$

where $E^{0}(x)$ is the subspace generated by the vectors having zero Lyapunov exponents.

Definition 2.2.7. An *f*-invariant probability measure μ is called **hyperbolic** if all its Lyapunov exponents are non-zero and there exist Lyapunov exponents with different signs. We denote $\mathcal{M}_h(f)$ the set of hyperbolic ergodic measures.

Definition 2.2.8. Let μ be a hyperbolic ergodic measure. We define the **stable index** or *s*-**index** (**unstable index** or *u*-**index**) of μ as the number of negative (positive) Lyapunov exponents. Here the exponents are counted with multiplicity.

Definition 2.2.9. For $f \in \text{Diff}^r(M)$ with r > 1, the stable Pesin manifold of the point $x \in \mathcal{R}_f$ is

$$W_P^s(x) = \{y \in M : \limsup_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \log dist(f^n(x), f^n(y)) < 0\}.$$

Similarly one defines the unstable Pesin manifold as

$$W_P^u(x) = \{ y \in M : \limsup_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \log dist(f^{-n}(x), f^{-n}(y)) < 0 \}$$

Remark 2.2.10. Stable and unstable Pesin manifolds of points in \mathcal{R}_f are immersed submanifolds [44, Section 4]. The usual Pesin theory requires a $C^{1+\alpha}$ regularity ($\alpha > 0$) of the dynamics [47], in the case of C^1 regularity, we can use dominated Pesin theory developed in [1, 6].

We denote by $W_{loc}^s(x)$ the connected component of $W_P^s(x) \cap B(x,r)$ containing x, where B(x,r) denotes the Riemannian ball of center x and radius r > 0, which is sufficiently small but fixed.

Theorem 2.2.11 (Stable Pesin Manifold Theorem [44]). Let r > 1 and $f \in \text{Diff}^r(M)$ be a diffeomorphism preserving a smooth measure m. Then, for each l > 1 and small $\epsilon > 0$, if $x \in \mathcal{R}_{\epsilon,l}$:

1.
$$W_{loc}^{s}(x)$$
 is a disk such that $T_{x}W_{loc}^{s}(x) = \bigoplus_{\lambda_{i}(x)>0} E_{i}(x);$

2. $x \mapsto W^s_{loc}(x)$ is continuous over $\mathcal{R}_{\epsilon,l}$ in the C^1 -topology.

Proof. See [44, Theorem 2.2.1].

In particular, the dimension of the disk $W^s_{loc}(x)$ equals the number of negative Lyapunov exponents of x respect to m. An analogous statement holds for the unstable Pesin manifold.

Let $\mathcal{O} \in Per_h(f)$ and $\mu \in \mathcal{M}_h(f)$. We write $\mathcal{O} \sim \mu$ when $W_P^u(x) \wedge W_P^s(\mathcal{O}) \neq \emptyset$ and $W_P^s(x) \wedge W_P^u(\mathcal{O}) \neq \emptyset$ for μ -almost every x as in Definition 2.2.2. The previous definition describes the homoclinic relation between μ and \mathcal{O} ,

Katok's Horseshoe Theorem [33] gives an important characterization for hyperbolic ergodic measures with positive entropy.

Theorem 2.2.12 (Katok, [33]). Suppose $f \in \text{Diff}^r(M)$, r > 1. Let μ be an f-invariant ergodic and hyperbolic measure such that $h_{\mu}(f) > 0$. Then for every $\epsilon > 0$, there exists a hyperbolic set $B_{\epsilon} \subset M$ such that

$$h_{top}(f|_{B_{\epsilon}}) > h_{\mu}(f) - \epsilon.$$

Proof. See [8, Theorem 15.6.1].

Corollary 2.2.13 (Katok, [34]). Let $f \in \text{Diff}^r(M)$ with r > 1, and $\mu \in \mathcal{M}_h(f)$. Then, there exists $\mathcal{O} \in Per_h(f)$ such that $\mathcal{O} \stackrel{h}{\sim} \mu$ and

$$HC(\mathcal{O}) = \bigcup \{ \operatorname{supp} \nu : \nu \in \mathcal{M}_h(f), \ \mathcal{O} \stackrel{h}{\sim} \nu \}.$$

Proof. See [8, Corollary 15.4.9].

2.3 Partially hyperbolic diffeomorphisms

In this section M is a compact Riemannian manifold. We begin by presenting the definition of dominated splitting for a diffeomorphism over M.

Definition 2.3.1. A diffeomorphism $f : M \to M$ has a **dominated splitting** if there are an invariant splitting $TM = E_1 \oplus \cdots \oplus E_k$, $k \ge 2$ (with no trivial subbundle), and an integer $l \ge 1$ such that for every $x \in M$, i < j, and unit vectors $u \in E_i(x)$ and $v \in E_j(x)$, one has

$$\frac{\|Df_x^l(u)\|}{\|Df_x^l(v)\|} < \frac{1}{2}.$$

Definition 2.3.2. A diffeomorphism $f: M \to M$ is called **partially hyperbolic** if the tangent bundle admits a continuous Df-invariant splitting $TM = E^s \oplus E^c \oplus E^u$ such that there exists $N \in \mathbb{N}$ and $\lambda > 1$ verifying that for every $x \in M$ and unit vectors $v^{\sigma} \in E^{\sigma}(x)$ ($\sigma = s, c, u$) we have

- $\lambda \|Df_x^N(v^s)\| < \|Df_x^N(v^c)\| < \lambda^{-1} \|Df_x^N(v^u)\|$, and
- $\|Df_x^N(v^s)\| < \lambda^{-1} < \lambda < \|Df_x^N(v^u)\|.$

Remark 2.3.3. For partially hyperbolic diffeomorphisms, it is a well-known fact that there are foliations \mathcal{F}^{σ} tangent to the subbundles E^{σ} for $\sigma = s, u$. Not always the central bundle E^{c} may be tangent to an invariant foliation, but whenever such a foliation exists, it is denoted by \mathcal{F}^{c} .

Definition 2.3.4. A partially hyperbolic diffeomorphism $f : M \to M$ is called **dynam**ically coherent if there exist invariant foliations $\mathcal{F}^{c\sigma}$ tangent to $E^{c\sigma} = E^c \oplus E^{\sigma}$ for $\sigma = s, u$, respectively.



Figure 1 – Holonomies

Definition 2.3.5. 1. For any $f : M \to M$ partially hyperbolic diffeomorphism dynamically coherent and any two points x, y with $y \in \mathcal{F}^u(x)$, there exists a neighborhood U_x of x in $\mathcal{F}^c(x)$ and a homeomorphism $H^u_{x,y} : U_x \to \mathcal{F}^c(y)$ such that $H^u_{x,y}(x) = y$ and $H^u_{x,y}(z) \in \mathcal{F}^u(z) \cap \mathcal{F}^c_{loc}(y)$. The homeomorphism, $H^u_{x,y}$, $x \in M$ and $y \in \mathcal{F}^u(x)$, is called **local unstable holonomy**. Similarly, one may define **local stable holonomy** $H^s_{x,y}$ for $x \in M$ and $y \in \mathcal{F}^s(x)$.

2. We say that f admits global unstable holonomy if for any $y \in \mathcal{F}^{u}(x)$ the holonomy is defined globally $H^{u}_{x,y} : \mathcal{F}^{c}(x) \to \mathcal{F}^{c}(y)$. Similarly, we define the notion of global stable holonomy, and f admits **global holonomies** when it admits global stable and unstable holonomies (see Figure 1).

Definition 2.3.6. A foliation \mathcal{F} is called **quasi-isometric** if there exists a constant Q > 0 such that, after lifting \mathcal{F} to the universal cover, for any two points x, y in the same leaf, one has

$$dist_{\mathcal{F}}(x,y) \leq Qdist(x,y)$$

where $dist_{\mathcal{F}}$ and dist are respectively the distance along the leaf and the distance on the universal cover.

Definition 2.3.7. A C^1 partially hyperbolic diffeomorphism $f : M \to M$ is called **derived** from Anosov (DA) if it is isotopic to an Anosov diffeomorphism. In the case $M = \mathbb{T}^d$, then f is isotopic to its action in the homology $A : H_1(\mathbb{T}^d) \to H_1(\mathbb{T}^d)$. We call A the linear part of f.

Let $f : \mathbb{T}^d \to \mathbb{T}^d$ be a diffeomorphism isotopic to a hyperbolic automorphism $A : \mathbb{T}^d \to \mathbb{T}^d$. By a classical result due to Franks-Manning [29, 40] there exists a continuous surjection $H : \mathbb{T}^d \to \mathbb{T}^d$ homotopic to the identity such that

$$A \circ H = H \circ f. \tag{2.3.1}$$

Moreover, its lift \tilde{H} to \mathbb{R}^d is a proper function that semiconjugates \tilde{f} with \tilde{A} , and for some constant K > 0, we have

$$\|\tilde{H} - Id\|_{C^0} \leqslant K.$$

Remark 2.3.8. Let $A : \mathbb{T}^d \to \mathbb{T}^d$ be a linear Anosov automorphism admitting a dominated splitting of the form $E_A^{ss} \oplus E_A^{ws} \oplus E_A^{wu} \oplus E_A^{uu}$. We denote as $E_A^s = E_A^{ss} \oplus E_A^{ws}$, $E_A^c = E_A^{ws} \oplus E_A^{wu}$ and $E_A^u = E_A^{wu} \oplus E_A^{uu}$. We denote by $\mathsf{PH}_{A,s,u}(\mathbb{T}^d) \subset \mathsf{PH}(\mathbb{T}^d)$ the subset of those which are isotopic to A and whose splitting verifies dim $E_f^{\sigma} = \dim E_A^{\sigma\sigma}$ for $\sigma \in \{s, u\}$, and denote by $\mathsf{PH}_A^0(\mathbb{T}^d)$ to be the connected component of $\mathsf{PH}_{A,s,u}(\mathbb{T}^d)$ containing the linear Anosov A. Note that can also be characterized as the connected component containing a dynamically coherent and center-fibered partially hyperbolic diffeomorphism (see [28, Subsection 1.3]).

Theorem 2.3.9 (Fisher-Potrie-Sambarino [28]). Every $f \in \mathsf{PH}^0_A(\mathbb{T}^d)$ is dynamically coherent and different center leaves of f are sent by H to different center leaves of A.

Proof. See [28, Theorem A].

2.4 Disintegration of measures

Let (M, \mathfrak{B}, μ) be a probability space and \mathcal{P} a partition of M into measurable subsets. We consider $\pi : M \to M/\mathcal{P}$ the canonical projection that assigns to each point $x \in M$ the element $\mathcal{P}(x)$ of the partition that contains it. This projection map endows M/\mathcal{P} with the structure of a probability space, as follows. We define $\hat{\mathfrak{B}} = \pi_*\mathfrak{B}$ and $\hat{\mu}$ by $\hat{\mu} = \pi_*\mu$. Then, $(M/\mathcal{P}, \hat{\mathfrak{B}}, \hat{\mu})$ is a probability space.

Definition 2.4.1. A disintegration of μ with respect to \mathcal{P} is a family $\{\mu_P\}_{P \in \mathcal{P}}$ of conditional probability measures on M such that, for every measurable set $E \subset M$:

- 1. $\mu_P(P) = 1$ for $\hat{\mu}$ -almost every $P \in \mathcal{P}$;
- 2. the function $\mathcal{P} \to \mathbb{R}$, defined by $P \mapsto \mu_P(E)$ is measurable;
- 3. $\mu(E) = \int \mu_P(E) d\hat{\mu}(P).$

When it is clear which partition we are referring to, we say that the family $\{\mu_P\}$ disintegrates the measure μ .

Proposition 2.4.2. If $\{\mu_P\}_{P \in \mathcal{P}}$ and $\{\tilde{\mu}_P\}_{P \in \mathcal{P}}$ are disintegrations of μ with respect to \mathcal{P} , then $\mu_P = \tilde{\mu}_P$ for $\hat{\mu}$ -almost every $P \in \mathcal{P}$.

Proof. See [59, Proposition 5.1.7].

The previous proposition asserts that disintegrations are essentially unique, when they exist. Consequently, for an invariant measure it follows that:

Corollary 2.4.3. If $f: M \to M$ preserves μ and the partition \mathcal{P} , then $f_*\mu_P = \mu_{f(P)}$ $\hat{\mu}$ -a.e.

The next theorem guarantees the existence of disintegration with respect to a measurable partition.

Theorem 2.4.4 (Rokhlin's Disintegration [52]). Let \mathcal{P} be a measurable partition of a compact metric space M and μ a borelian probability measure. Then, μ admits some disintegration with respect to \mathcal{P} .

Proof. See [59, Theorem 5.1.11].

In the context of partially hyperbolic dynamics the partition by leaves of a foliation, in general, may be non-measurable (see [18]). Thus, by disintegration of a measure along the leaves of a foliation we mean the disintegration on compact foliated boxes.

Definition 2.4.5. We say that a foliation \mathcal{F} has **atomic disintegration** with respect to a measure μ if the conditional measures on any foliated box are sum of Dirac measures. In other words, there exists a full measurable subset Z such that Z intersects all leaves in at most a countable set.

Remark 2.4.6. Even though the disintegration of a measure along a general foliation is defined in compact foliated boxes, it makes sense to say that a foliation \mathcal{F} has a quantity $k \in \mathbb{N}$ of atoms per leaf. The meaning of "per leaf" should always be understood as a generic leaf, i.e. almost every leaf. That means that there is a set A of μ -full measure which intersects a generic leaf on exactly k points.

Definition 2.4.7. Let $f \in PH(\mathbb{T}^d)$ be a dynamically coherence DA. We say that an f-invariant measure is **virtually hyperbolic** if there is a full measure set which intersects the center leaf in at most k points.

Remark 2.4.8. If μ is a virtually hyperbolic measure, then the conditional measures along center leaves are Dirac measures, and the central foliation is measurable with respect to μ , because the partition into central leaves is equivalent to the partition into points. Ponce, Tahzibi and Varão [45] studied examples of DA partially hyperbolic diffeomorphisms on \mathbb{T}^3 with one-dimensional center foliation and volume measure virtually hyperbolic.

Maximal entropy measures for diffeomorphisms isotopic to an Anosov diffeomorphism

Let us consider $f \in \mathsf{PH}^0_A(\mathbb{T}^d)$, where $A : \mathbb{T}^d \to \mathbb{T}^d$ is a linear Anosov automorphism admitting a dominated splitting of the form $E^{ss}_A \oplus E^c_A \oplus E^{uu}_A$ with $E^c_A = E^{ws}_A \oplus E^{wu}_A$.

3.1 Known results

Our goal is to understand maximal entropy measures for partially hyperbolic diffeomorphisms under the above conditions. Before that, we present some useful results for developing the proofs of the main theorems on this chapter.

Theorem 3.1.1 (Fisher-Potrie-Sambarino [28]). If $f \in \mathsf{PH}^0_A(\mathbb{T}^d)$ and dim $E_f^c = 1$, then f has a unique maximal entropy measure.

Proof. See [28, Corollary C].

Theorem 3.1.2 (Roldán [53]). If $f \in \mathsf{PH}^0_A(\mathbb{T}^d)$ and dim $E_f^c = 1$, then the unique maximal entropy measure of f is hyperbolic.

Proof. See [53, Theorem A].

The following results can be found in [56]. Let $f: M \to M$ be a C^2 partially hyperbolic diffeomorphism over a compact manifold satisfying the following conditions:

H.1 f is dynamically coherent with all center leaves compact;

H.2 f admits global holonomies;

H.3 $f_c: M/\mathcal{F}^c \to M/\mathcal{F}^c$ is a transitive topological Anosov homeomorphism (see [39, Chapter IV]), where f_c is the induced dynamics satisfying $f_c \circ \pi = \pi \circ f$ and $\pi: M \to M/\mathcal{F}^c$ is the natural projection to the space of central leaves.

Definition 3.1.3. Let $\{\mu_x^u\}$ be the conditional measures on local unstable plaques. In the above setting, the probability measure μ is called a **Gibbs**^{*u*}_{ν}-state if $\pi_*\mu = \nu$ and for μ -almost every $x \in M$,

$$\pi_*\mu^u_x = \nu^u_{\pi(x)}.$$

 $Gibb_{\nu}^{u}(f)$ denotes the set of $Gibbs_{\nu}^{u}$ -states of f.

Definition 3.1.4. For every f-invariant probability μ , we say that a measurable partition ξ is μ -adapted (subordinated) to a foliation \mathcal{F} if the following conditions are satisfied:

- 1. There is $r_0 > 0$ such that $\xi(x) \subset B_{r_0}^{\mathcal{F}}(x)$ for μ almost every x where $B_{r_0}^{\mathcal{F}}(x)$ is the ball inside of the leaf $\mathcal{F}(x)$;
- 2. $\xi(x)$ contains an open neighborhood of x inside $\mathcal{F}(x)$;
- 3. ξ is increasing; that is, for μ almost every $\xi(x) \subset f(\xi(f^{-1}(x)))$.

Definition 3.1.5. For every *f*-invariant probability μ , the **partial entropy** of *f* along the expanding foliation \mathcal{F}^u is defined by

$$h_{\mu}(f, \mathcal{F}^{u}) = H_{\mu}(f^{-1}\xi^{u}|\xi^{u}) = \int_{M} -\log \mu_{z}^{u}(f^{-1}\xi(z))d\mu(z),$$

where ξ^{u} is a partition μ -adapted to the foliation \mathcal{F}^{u} .

Theorem 3.1.6 (Tahzibi-Yang [56]). Let f be a C^2 partially hyperbolic diffeomorphism satisfying H.1, H.2 and H.3. Suppose μ to be an f-invariant probability measure. Then, $h_{\mu}(f, \mathcal{F}^u) \leq h_{\pi*\mu}(f_c)$ and equality occurs if and only if $\mu \in Gibb^u_{\pi*\mu}(f)$.

Proof. See [56, Theorem A].

3.2 Proof of Theorem A

Let $f \in \mathsf{PH}_A^0(\mathbb{T}^d)$ where $A : \mathbb{T}^d \to \mathbb{T}^d$ is a linear Anosov automorphism with a foliation by tori \mathbb{T}^2 tangent to $E_A^c = E_A^{ws} \oplus E_A^{wu}$, dim $E_A^{ws} = \dim E_A^{wu} = 1$. By Theorem 2.3.9 f is dynamically coherent and H sends central leaves of f in central leaves of A. Moreover, in the proof of the main result in [28] it was guaranteed that the semiconjugacy H is injective on each strong stable and unstable leaves.

Let $f \in \mathsf{PH}^0_A(\mathbb{T}^d) \cap \mathrm{Diff}^2(\mathbb{T}^d)$, then all central leaves of f are compact (see Theorem 2.3.9).

We recall that two transverse foliations \mathcal{F}_1 and \mathcal{F}_2 of \mathbb{T}^d have a **global product** structure (GPS) if for any two points $x, y \in \mathbb{R}^d$ the leaves $\tilde{\mathcal{F}}_1(x)$ and $\tilde{\mathcal{F}}_2(y)$ intersect in a unique point. Now, we will recall some essential steps of the proof of following result, from [28, Section 2 and Section 3]. **Lemma 3.2.1.** Let $f \in \mathsf{PH}^0_A(\mathbb{T}^d)$ be under above conditions. Then, f admits global holonomies, that is, for every $x, y \in \mathbb{T}^d$ with $y \in \mathcal{F}^u(x)$ and every $z \in \mathcal{F}^c(x)$ there is a unique w such that $w \in \mathcal{F}^u(z) \cap \mathcal{F}^c(y)$.

Proof. Since $f \in \mathsf{PH}^0_A(\mathbb{T}^d)$ is dynamically coherent, by arguments of the proof in [28, Theorem 6.1], f satisfies the hypothesis of [28, Theorem 4.1]. Hence the Franks-Manning semiconjugacy H is injective along strong stable and unstable manifolds, and for any two points $y, z \in \mathbb{R}^d$ the leaves $\tilde{\mathcal{F}}^u(z)$ and $\tilde{\mathcal{F}}^{cs}(y)$ intersect in a unique point. Then, we obtain that \mathcal{F}^{cs} has a global product structure with \mathcal{F}^u and $\mathcal{F}^u(z) \cap \mathcal{F}^c(y)$ is a singleton set. \Box

The following proposition is contained in the proof of Corollary 2.1 from [56], where some results of Ledrappier-Young [36], [37] are used. Let us consider the topological quotient $\mathbb{T}^d/\mathcal{F}^c$ and the projection $\pi : \mathbb{T}^d \to \mathbb{T}^d/\mathcal{F}^c$ such that the transitive topological Anosov homeomorphism $f_c : \mathbb{T}^d/\mathcal{F}^c \to \mathbb{T}^d/\mathcal{F}^c$ satisfies $\pi \circ f = f_c \circ \pi$.

Proposition 3.2.2. If μ is an ergodic probability with all the central exponents non-positive almost everywhere, then $h_{\mu}(f) = h_{\pi*\mu}(f_c)$.

Proof. Let h_i be the entropy along the *i*-th Pesin unstable manifold W_P^i for $1 \le i \le u$ (see [37]). Here

$$W_P^i(x) = \{ y \in \mathbb{T}^d : \limsup_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \log dist(f^{-n}(x), f^{-n}(y)) \leqslant -\lambda_i \}$$

and $\lambda_1 > \lambda_2 > \cdots > \lambda_u$ are the positive Lyapunov exponents of (f, μ) . As f is a partially hyperbolic diffeomorphism with non-positive central Lyapunov exponents, it follows that W_P^u coincides with the unstable foliation \mathcal{F}^u . By Corollary 7.2.2 of [37] we have that $h_\mu(f) = h_u$ (h_u is the entropy along W_P^u), again using ideas of [37] we obtain that $h_u = h_\mu(f, \mathcal{F}^u)$, and consequently $h_\mu(f) = h_u = h_\mu(f, \mathcal{F}^u)$. On the other hand, Theorem 3.1.6 implies that $h_\mu(f) = h_\mu(f, \mathcal{F}^u) \leq h_{\pi*\mu}(f_c)$. As f_c is factor of f, we have that $h_\mu(f) = h_{\pi*\mu}(f_c)$.

Theorem 3.2.3 (Theorem A). Let $f \in \mathsf{PH}^0_A(\mathbb{T}^d) \cap \mathrm{Diff}^2(\mathbb{T}^d)$. For some $0 < k_0 < h_{top}(A)$, if μ is an ergodic measure such that $h_{\mu}(f) > k_0$, then

- 1. μ is hyperbolic, meaning that all its Lyapunov exponents are non-zero. In particular any maximal entropy measure is hyperbolic, provided that it exists.
- 2. For every $\epsilon > 0$, there exists a hyperbolic set $B_{\epsilon} \subset M$ such that $h_{top}(f|_{B_{\epsilon}}) > h_{\mu}(f) \epsilon$.

Proof. Let λ_1^c, λ_2^c be the central Lyapunov exponents of (f, μ) . Define $k_0 := h_{top}(A_c)$ where $A_c : \mathbb{T}^d / \mathcal{F}_A^c \to \mathbb{T}^d / \mathcal{F}_A^c$ is the corresponding factor to the linear Anosov A, thus $h_{top}(A_c) < h_{top}(A)$. By Ruelle's inequality [34, Theorem S.2.13] we obtain that

$$k_0 < h_\mu(f) \le \max\{\lambda_1^c, 0\} + \max\{\lambda_2^c, 0\} + \sum \lambda_{i,f}^+$$
(3.2.1)

where $\lambda_{i,f}^+$ are the positive (unstable) Lyapunov exponents of f. By [28, Theorem B] f is leaf conjugate to A, we can define a homeomorphism between central leaves and obtain that $h_{top}(f_c) = h_{top}(A_c)$. By contradiction suppose $\max{\{\lambda_1^c, 0\}} + \max{\{\lambda_2^c, 0\}} = 0$, that is, the central Lyapunov exponents are non-positive. From Proposition 3.2.2 it follows that

$$h_{\mu}(f) = h_{\mu}(f, \mathcal{F}^u) = h_{\pi * \mu}(f_c) \leq h_{top}(f_c) = h_{top}(A_c) = k_0,$$

in contradiction with (3.2.1). Then, $\max{\lambda_1^c, 0} + \max{\lambda_2^c, 0} > 0$. Analogously, as $h_{\mu}(f^{-1}) = h_{\mu}(f)$ we have that $\max{-\lambda_1^c, 0} + \max{-\lambda_2^c, 0} > 0$. Therefore, μ is a hyperbolic measure. The second item follows from Katok's theorem 2.2.12, because $h_{\mu}(f) > 0$. The hyperbolicity for any ergodic maximal entropy measure, if it exists, is now immediate since $h_{top}(A_c) < h_{top}(A) \leq h_{top}(f)$.

Using techniques from symbolic dynamics, it is proved in [12] that:

Lemma 3.2.4. Let f: Diff^r(M) with r > 1, and \mathcal{O} be a hyperbolic periodic orbit. Then, there is at most one ergodic hyperbolic maximal entropy measure homoclinically related to \mathcal{O} . Moreover, when such maximal entropy measure exists, its support coincides with $HC(\mathcal{O})$.

Proof. This is explained in [12, Section 1.6]. See also [9] and [12, Corollary 3.3]. \Box

Corollary 3.2.5. Let f be as in Theorem A.

- If $h(f, H^{-1}(x)) = 0$ for every $x \in \mathbb{T}^d$, then there exists a maximal entropy measure.
- If μ is an ergodic maximal entropy measure, then supp μ coincides with the homoclinic class of some hyperbolic periodic orbit.

Proof. When $h(f, H^{-1}(x)) = 0$ for every $x \in \mathbb{T}^d$, Ledrappier-Walters Principle 2.1.9 allows us to conclude that $h_{top}(A) = h_{top}(f)$ and that a lift of the Haar measure, μ , for A is a maximal entropy measure for f. For the second item, by Theorem 3.2.3 μ is a hyperbolic measure. Then, by Corollary 2.2.13 there exists $\mathcal{O} \in Per_h(f)$ such that $\mathcal{O} \stackrel{h}{\sim} \mu$, and from Lemma 3.2.4 follows that $\sup \mu = HC(\mathcal{O})$.

Remark 3.2.6. One useful reference is Roldán [53], in which we can find examples of partially hyperbolic diffeomorphisms $f : \mathbb{T}^4 \to \mathbb{T}^4$ with two-dimensional center bundle admitting high entropy measures, that is, measures μ such that $h_{\mu}(f) \ge h_{top}(A)$. Specifically, Theorem B (resp. Theorem C) of [53] are examples where there exists an open set U of Diff¹(\mathbb{T}^4) such that any $f \in U$ is an absolutely (resp. a pointwise) partially hyperbolic diffeomorphism with dim $E_f^c = 2$, and any ergodic maximal entropy measure is hyperbolic.

3.3 Proof of Theorem B

Let $f \in \mathsf{PH}^0_A(\mathbb{T}^d) \cap \mathrm{Diff}^2(\mathbb{T}^d)$. We want to understand the maximal entropy measures for f admitting a dominated splitting of the form $E_f^s \oplus E_f^{c_1} \oplus E_f^{c_2} \oplus E_f^u$, dim $E_f^{c_1} =$ dim $E_f^{c_2} = 1$. From [25, Corollary 1.3] it follows that f has a maximal entropy measure.

Let $\Gamma_e(f)$ be the set of all ergodic maximal entropy measures of f, Theorem 3.2.3 implies that every $\mu \in \Gamma_e(f)$ is a hyperbolic measure of saddle type. Recall that \mathcal{R}_f denotes the set of regular points.

Proposition 3.3.1. Suppose $\mu \in \Gamma_e(f)$ and $\mathcal{O} \in Per_h(f)$. Then, the set

 $H_{\mathcal{O}} := \{ x \in \mathcal{R}_f : W_P^u(x) \land W_P^s(\mathcal{O}) \neq \emptyset \text{ and } W_P^s(x) \land W_P^u(\mathcal{O}) \neq \emptyset \},\$

is invariant and measurable. Moreover,

$$\forall \mu \in \mathcal{M}_e(f), \mu(H_{\mathcal{O}}) = 1 \iff \mu \in \mathcal{M}_h(f) \text{ and } \mu \stackrel{h}{\sim} \mathcal{O}.$$

Proof. For any $x \in H_{\mathcal{O}}$, by the properties of Pesin blocks ([12, Section 2.3]) there are positives integers m, \tilde{m} and a Pesin block $\mathcal{R}_{\epsilon,n}$ such that

$$f^{m}(x), f^{\tilde{m}}(x) \in \mathcal{R}_{\epsilon,n}, W^{s}_{loc}(f^{m}(x)) \wedge W^{u}_{P}(\mathcal{O}) \neq \emptyset \text{ and } W^{u}_{loc}(f^{-\tilde{m}}(x)) \wedge W^{s}_{P}(\mathcal{O}) \neq \emptyset.$$

For every m, \tilde{m}, n the set of points x satisfying the condition above is measurable, since the local manifolds vary continuously for the C^1 -topology on each Pesin block. Therefore, $H_{\mathcal{O}}$ is measurable. Since the union of Pesin blocks is invariant, it is not difficult to verify that $H_{\mathcal{O}}$ is f-invariant.

If μ is an ergodic hyperbolic measure such that $\mu \stackrel{h}{\sim} \mathcal{O}$, then by definition of the homoclinic relation, $\mu(H_{\mathcal{O}}) > 0$. From the invariance of $H_{\mathcal{O}}$ follows that $\mu(H_{\mathcal{O}}) = 1$. Conversely, if μ is an ergodic measure such that $\mu(H_{\mathcal{O}}) = 1$, from the properties of the Pesin blocks μ is a hyperbolic measure of saddle type and by definition of $H_{\mathcal{O}}$ we have that $\mu \stackrel{h}{\sim} \mathcal{O}$.

Remark 3.3.2. For $\mathcal{O} \in Per_h(f)$ the sets $H_{\mathcal{O}}$ have the following property:

- $H_{\mathcal{O}} = H_{\tilde{\mathcal{O}}}$ when \mathcal{O} is homoclinically related to $\tilde{\mathcal{O}}$,
- $H_{\mathcal{O}} \cap H_{\tilde{\mathcal{O}}} = \emptyset$ when \mathcal{O} and $\tilde{\mathcal{O}}$ are not homoclinically related.

Indeed, if there exists $x \in H_{\mathcal{O}} \cap H_{\tilde{\mathcal{O}}}$, then Inclination Lemma [12, Lemma 2.7] implies that the stable manifolds of \mathcal{O} and $\tilde{\mathcal{O}}$ contain discs that converge towards the stable manifold of x for the C¹-topology; the same argument is valid for unstable manifolds and these arguments imply the homoclinic relation between \mathcal{O} and $\tilde{\mathcal{O}}$. **Proposition 3.3.3.** Let f be a C^2 partially hyperbolic diffeomorphism and μ be a hyperbolic ergodic probability measure whose Oseledets decomposition $E_P^s \oplus E_P^u$ is dominated. Then μ is supported on a homoclinic class: there exists a sequence of hyperbolic periodic orbits $(\mathcal{O}_n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$ whose s-index is equal to dim E_P^s , that are all homoclinically related, that converge towards the support of μ for the Hausdorff topology and such that the invariant measures supported on the \mathcal{O}_n converge towards μ in the weak*-topology.

Proof. We will argue as in the proof of [23, Proposition 1.4]. Let $\lambda_{E_P^s}$ be the Lyapunov exponent given by

$$\lambda_{E_P^s} = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \int \log \|Df^n|_{E_P^s} \|d\mu$$

and let $\epsilon > 0$ such that $\lambda_{E_P^s} + \epsilon < 0$. Consider an integer $n_0 \ge 1$ fixed and large enough so that for any $n \ge n_0$ we have

$$\left|\frac{1}{n}\int \log \|Df^n|_{E_P^s}\|d\mu - \lambda_{E_P^s}\right| \leq \frac{\epsilon}{2}$$
(3.3.1)

Here μ is ergodic for f, but not necessarily for f^{n_0} . Hence, μ decomposes as

$$\mu = \frac{1}{q}(\mu_1 + \ldots + \mu_q)$$

where $q \in \mathbb{N} - \{0\}$ divides n_0 and each μ_t is an ergodic f^{n_0} -invariant measure such that $\mu_{t+1} = f_*\mu_t$ for every $t \pmod{q}$. Let $A_1 \cup \ldots \cup A_q$ be a measurable partition of \mathbb{T}^d with respect to μ such that $f(A_t) = A_{t+1}$ for every $t \pmod{q}$ and $\mu_t(A_t) = 1$. From 3.3.1 follows that there exists $t_0 \in \{1, \ldots, q\}$ such that

$$\frac{1}{n_0} \int \log \|Df^{n_0}|_{E_P^s} \|d\mu_{t_0} \le \lambda_{E_P^s} + \frac{\epsilon}{2}$$
(3.3.2)

For $l \ge 1$ and μ_N -almost every x, one decomposes the segment of orbit with length l of x as $(x, f(x), \ldots, f^{j-1}(x)), (f^j(x), \ldots, f^{j+(r-1)n_0-1}(x)) (f^{j+(r-1)n_0}(x), \ldots, f^{l-1}(x))$ such that $j < n_0, j + rn_0 \ge l$ and all the points $f^j(x), f^{j+n_0}(x), \ldots, f^{j+rn_0}(x) \in A_{t_0}$. Then,

$$\|Df_x^l|_{E_P^s}\| \leq \|Df_x^j|_{E_P^s}\| \cdot (\|Df_{f^j(x)}^{n_0}|_{E_P^s}\| \cdots \|Df_{f^{j+(r-2)n_0}(x)}^{n_0}|_{E_P^s}\|) \cdot \|Df_{f^{j+(r-1)n_0}(x)}^{l-(j+(r-1)n_0)}|_{E_P^s}\|.$$

Hence, for μ -almost every point we have that

$$\log \|Df_x^l|_{E_P^s}\| \leq 2n_0 K_f + \sum_{s=0}^{r-2} \log \|Df_{f^{j+sn_0}(x)}^{n_0}|_{E_P^s}\|$$

where K_f is an upper bound for both $\log \|Df\|$ and $\log \|Df^{-1}\|$. Since $f^j(x)$ is a regular point for the dynamics (f^{n_0}, μ_{t_0}) , we obtain that the average $\frac{1}{kn_0} \sum_{i=0}^{k-1} \log \|Df_{f^{j+in_0}(x)}^{n_0}|_{E_P^s}\|$ converges to $\frac{1}{n_0} \int \log \|Df^{n_0}|_{E_P^s}\|d\mu_{t_0}$. Thus, $\lim_{k\to\infty} \frac{1}{kl} \sum_{i=0}^{k-1} \log \|Df_{f^{il}(x)}^l|_{E_P^s}\| \leq 2\frac{n_0K_f}{l} + \frac{1}{n_0} \int \log \|Df^{n_0}|_{E_P^s}\|d\mu_{t_0}.$ Now, choosing $l > \frac{4n_0 K_f}{\epsilon}$ and by the inequality (3.3.2) we obtain that

$$\frac{1}{lk} \sum_{i=0}^{k-1} \log \|Df_{f^{il}(x)}^l|_{E_P^s}\| < \lambda_{E_P^s} + \epsilon.$$

Define $-\rho = \lambda_{E_P^s} + \epsilon$, then there exists an integer $l \ge 1$ such that for μ -almost every x, the Birkhoff averages

$$\frac{1}{lk} \sum_{i=0}^{k-1} \log \|Df_{f^{il}(x)}^l|_{E_P^s}\|, \quad \frac{1}{lk} \sum_{i=0}^{k-1} \log \|Df_{f^{-il}(x)}^{-l}|_{E_P^u}\|$$

converge towards a number less than $-\rho$ when $k \to \infty$. Then, there exist a set B with $\mu(B) = 1$ and a constant C > 0 such that for every $x \in B$ and every $k \ge 0$ we have that

$$\prod_{i=0}^{k-1} |Df_{f^{il}(x)}^{l}|_{E_{P}^{s}} \| \leq Ce^{-k\rho}, \quad \prod_{i=0}^{k-1} \|Df_{f^{-il}(x)}^{-l}|_{E_{P}^{u}} \| \leq Ce^{-k\rho}.$$

As μ is ergodic, μ -almost every point is recurrent. Now, using the previous inequality we obtain a segments of orbits $(x, \ldots, f^m(x))$ in the support of μ such that $x, f^m(x) \in B$, the distance $d(x, f^m(x))$ is arbitrarily small and the non-invariant atomic measure $\frac{1}{m} \sum_{i=0}^{m-1} \delta_{f^i(x)}$ is arbitrarily close to μ . In particular for each $k = 0, \ldots m$, we have that

$$\prod_{i=0}^{k-1} |Df_{f^{il}(x)}^{l}|_{E_{P}^{s}} \| \leq Ce^{-k\rho}, \quad \prod_{i=0}^{k-1} \|Df_{f^{-il}(x)}^{-l}|_{E_{P}^{u}} \| \leq Ce^{-k\rho}.$$
(3.3.3)

This property and the domination $E_P^s \oplus E_P^u$ allow to apply Liao-Gan's shadowing Lemma [30], the segment of orbit $(x, \ldots, f^m(x))$ is δ -shadowed (see [34, Definition 18.1.1]) by a periodic orbit $\mathcal{O} = \{y, \ldots, f^m(y) = y\}$ where δ tends to 0 when $d(x, f^m(x))$ decreases. In particular, \mathcal{O} is arbitrarily close to the support of μ for the Hausdorff topology and it supports a periodic measure arbitrarily close to the measure μ . Note that the segment of orbit $(y, \ldots, f^m(y))$ satisfies an estimate like 3.3.3 with constants ρ', C' close to ρ, C . This way, we have that the orbit \mathcal{O} is hyperbolic and has s-index dim E_P^s . Repeating this argument, one obtains a sequence of such periodic points $(y_n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$ with s-index dim E_P^s which converge to x, whose orbits $(\mathcal{O}_n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$ converge toward to supp μ , and whose measures converge to μ in the weak*-topology. By the estimate 3.3.3, the size of the local stable and local unstable manifolds at y_n is uniform. Consequently, the periodic orbits \mathcal{O}_n are homoclinically related for n large.

Theorem 3.3.4 (Theorem B). Let $f \in \mathsf{PH}^0_A(\mathbb{T}^d) \cap \operatorname{Diff}^2(\mathbb{T}^d)$ admitting a dominated splitting of the form $E_f^s \oplus E_f^{c_1} \oplus E_f^{c_2} \oplus E_f^u$, where $E_f^{c_1}, E_f^{c_2}$ are one-dimensional. Then, $\Gamma_e(f)$ is a non-empty finite set and all its elements are hyperbolic measures.

Proof. $\Gamma_e(f)$ is a non-empty set and every $\mu \in \Gamma_e(f)$ is hyperbolic due to Theorem 3.2.3. Arguing by contradiction suppose there exists a sequence of measures $(\mu_i)_{i \in \mathbb{N}} \subset \Gamma_e(f)$. By hypothesis of domination the Oseledets decomposition of μ_i defined by $E_i^s \oplus E_i^u$ is dominated, where $E_i^s = E_f^s \oplus E_f^{c_1}$ and $E_i^u = E_f^{c_2} \oplus E_f^u$ (for regular points of μ_i). Arguing as in the proof of Proposition 3.3.3, we obtain a sequence of orbits $(\mathcal{O}_i)_{i\in\mathbb{N}}$ such that $\mathcal{O}_i \in Per_h(f)$ and the size of the local stable (unstable) manifolds at a point is uniform (does not depend on measure). Taking an accumulation point of $(\mu_i)_{i\in\mathbb{N}}$, we have that the periodic orbits \mathcal{O}_i are homoclinically related for *i* large. Consequently by Remark 3.3.2 there exists $j \neq i$ such that $H_{\mathcal{O}_i} = H_{\mathcal{O}_j}$. Hence, from Proposition 3.3.1 follows that $\mathcal{O}_i \stackrel{h}{\sim} \mu_j$ and $\mathcal{O}_j \stackrel{h}{\sim} \mu_j$ for $i \neq j$. This is a contradiction with Lemma 3.2.4. Therefore, $\Gamma_e(f)$ is a non-empty finite set.

Let $\Gamma_e(f) = \{\mu_1, \mu_2, \dots, \mu_k\}$ be the set of ergodic maximal entropy measures of f. The following results are consequences of the previous theorem.

Corollary 3.3.5. Let f be as in Theorem 3.3.4. Then, every maximal entropy measure μ is of the form $\mu = \sum_{i=1}^{k} t_i \mu_i$ where $t_i \ge 0$, $\sum_{i=1}^{k} t_i = 1$.

Proof. Let μ be a maximal entropy measure for f. By applying Jacobs' formula 2.1.6 to the ergodic decomposition of μ , we obtain that μ_P has maximal entropy for $\hat{\mu}$ -a.e P, and from Theorem 3.3.4 there exists a finite number (non-zero) of them. Therefore, μ is a convex combination of ergodic maximal entropy measures.

Corollary 3.3.6. Let f be as in Theorem 3.3.4 and $(\nu_i)_{i\in\mathbb{N}}$ be a sequence of hyperbolic measures such that $\lim_{i\to\infty} h_{\nu_i}(f) = h_{top}(f)$. If ν_i converges to μ in the weak*-topology, then μ is a combination of elements of $\Gamma_e(f)$.

Proof. Theorem 1 from [25] and Theorem 2.1.15 together imply that the function entropy is upper semi-continuous, then μ is a maximal entropy measure for f. Thus, by Corollary 3.3.5 one concludes the proof.

3.4 Proof of Theorem C

We start by considering $f \in \mathsf{PH}(\mathbb{T}^d) \cap \mathrm{Diff}^2(\mathbb{T}^d)$. We define the volume growth rate of the foliation \mathcal{F}^u by

$$\mathcal{X}_{\mathcal{F}^{u}}(x,f) = \limsup_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{n} \log(Volf^{n}(B_{r}^{\mathcal{F}^{u}}(x))),$$

where $B_r^{\mathcal{F}^u}(x)$ denotes the ball inside of the leaf $\mathcal{F}^u(x)$. Then, the maximum volume growth rate of \mathcal{F}^u under f is defined by

$$\mathcal{X}_u(f) := \mathcal{X}_{\mathcal{F}^u}(f) = \sup_{x \in \mathbb{T}^d} \mathcal{X}_{\mathcal{F}^u}(x, f).$$

The following result provides a refined version of the Pesin-Ruelle inequality:

Theorem 3.4.1 (Hua-Saghin-Xia [32]). Let f be a $C^{1+\alpha}$ partially hyperbolic diffeomorphism. Let μ be an ergodic measure and $\lambda_i^c(\mu)$ the Lyapunov exponents to E^c . Then,

$$h_{\mu}(f) \leq \mathcal{X}_{u}(f) + \sum_{\lambda_{i}^{c} > 0} \lambda_{i}^{c}(\mu).$$

Proof. See [32, Theorem 3.3].

Remark 3.4.2. In the case of \mathbb{T}^4 , the stable and unstable manifolds are one-dimensional, which is crucial to remove the compactness condition for the center leaves in Theorem 3.2.3. Hence, we obtain the same conclusion about hyperbolic measures.

Let $A : \mathbb{T}^4 \to \mathbb{T}^4$ be a linear Anosov automorphism admitting a dominated splitting of the form $E_A^{ss} \oplus E_A^c \oplus E_A^{uu}$, $E_A^c = E_A^{ws} \oplus E_A^{wu}$ and let H be the Franks-Manning semiconjugacy between f and A.

Remark 3.4.3. Let us denote by $[x] := H^{-1}(x)$ the class of $x \in \mathbb{T}^d$, and similarly for $\tilde{x} \in \mathbb{R}^d$ we write $[\tilde{x}] := \tilde{H}^{-1}(\tilde{x})$. For every $\tilde{x} \in \mathbb{R}^d$, each $[\tilde{x}]$ is a compact set whose diameter is uniformly bounded from above diam $([\tilde{x}]) \leq 2K$. In particular, since $H \circ f^n = A^n \circ H$ for every $n \in \mathbb{Z}$ we obtain that

$$\operatorname{diam}(f^n[\tilde{x}]) \leqslant 2K,$$

for every $n \in \mathbb{Z}$.

Theorem 3.4.4 (Theorem C). Let $f \in \mathsf{PH}^0_A(\mathbb{T}^4) \cap \mathrm{Diff}^2(\mathbb{T}^4)$. For some $0 < k_0 < h_{top}(A)$, if μ is an ergodic measure such that $h_{\mu}(f) > k_0$, then μ is a hyperbolic measure.

Proof. Let λ_1^c, λ_2^c be the central Lyapunov exponents of (f, μ) and $k_0 := \lambda_A^u$ the largest unstable Lyapunov exponent of A. Observe that $\mathcal{X}_u(f) = \mathcal{X}_u(\tilde{f})$, where \tilde{f} is any lift of f to the universal cover, and \mathcal{F}^u is an one-dimensional foliation, then the volume is the length. Take an strong unstable arc γ and since $\tilde{H} \circ \tilde{f}^n = \tilde{A}^n \circ H$ for every $n \in \mathbb{Z}$, we have that

diam
$$\tilde{f}^n(\gamma) \leq 2K + \operatorname{diam} \tilde{A}^n(\tilde{H}(\gamma)) \leq 2K + e^{n\lambda_A^u} \operatorname{diam} \tilde{H}(\gamma),$$
 (3.4.1)

where K is a constant that bounds the distance between \tilde{H} and the identity.

On the other hand, by [28, Proposition 7.1] \mathcal{F}^s and \mathcal{F}^u are quasi-isometric, then there is a constant Q > 0 such that $dist_{\mathcal{F}^u}(f^n(x), f^n(y)) \leq Qdist(f^n(x), f^n(y))$, and from (3.4.1) it follows that

$$dist_{\mathcal{F}^{u}}(f^{n}(x), f^{n}(y)) \leq Q e^{n\lambda_{A}^{u}} dist(\tilde{H}(x), \tilde{H}(y)) + 2QK.$$

Considering γ as an arc of $B_r^{\mathcal{F}^u}(x)$ and $C := \operatorname{diam} \tilde{H}(B_r^{\mathcal{F}^u}(x))$, we obtain that

$$\frac{1}{n}\log len(\tilde{f}^n(B_r^{\mathcal{F}^u}(\tilde{x}))) \leqslant \frac{1}{n}\log Q + \frac{1}{n}\log(Ce^{n\lambda_A^u} + 2K) = \frac{1}{n}\log Q + \frac{1}{n}\log(C + \frac{2K}{e^{n\lambda_A^u}}) + \lambda_A^u.$$
Therefore, $\mathcal{X}_u(\tilde{f}) = \mathcal{X}_u(f) = \lambda_A^u$. Now, by Theorem 3.4.1 we have that

$$\lambda_A^u < h_\mu(f) \leqslant \mathcal{X}_u(f) + \max\{\lambda_1^c, 0\} + \max\{\lambda_2^c, 0\} \leqslant \lambda_A^u + \max\{\lambda_1^c, 0\} + \max\{\lambda_2^c, 0\}.$$

Then, $\max\{\lambda_1^c, 0\} + \max\{\lambda_2^c, 0\} > 0$. Analogously, as $h_{\mu}(f^{-1}) = h_{\mu}(f)$ and \mathcal{F}^s is quasiisometric, we have that $\max\{-\lambda_1^c, 0\} + \max\{-\lambda_2^c, 0\} > 0$, this concludes the proof. \Box

The proof above is inspired by ideas of [57]. We also obtain a class of examples of partially hyperbolic diffeomorphisms where every ergodic maximal entropy measure is hyperbolic.

Corollary 3.4.5. If $f \in \mathsf{PH}^0_A(\mathbb{T}^4) \cap \mathrm{Diff}^\infty(\mathbb{T}^4)$, then every ergodic maximal entropy measure is hyperbolic.

Proof. Since $f \in \text{Diff}^{\infty}(\mathbb{T}^4)$, by a classical Newhouse's result [42] there is an ergodic maximal entropy measure μ for f. If $k_0 := \lambda_A^u$ is the largest unstable Lyapunov exponent of A, then $k_0 < h_{top}(A) \leq h_{top}(f) = h_{\mu}(f)$, and for Theorem 3.4.4 μ is a hyperbolic measure.

Remark 3.4.6. For find examples of diffeomorphisms satisfying the conditions of the theorems presented in this chapter, see [28] and reference therein.

Equilibrium states for diffeomorphisms isotopic to an Anosov diffeomorphism

Let $f : \mathbb{T}^d \to \mathbb{T}^d$ be a DA partially hyperbolic diffeomorphism isotopic to a linear Anosov automorphism $A : \mathbb{T}^d \to \mathbb{T}^d$, and H a semiconjugacy between f and A. As we mentioned before the new results presented in this chapter are joint work with Adriana Sánchez and Régis Varão.

4.1 Known results

Our goal is to understand the disintegration of measures along the center foliation of certain DA partially hyperbolic diffeomorphisms with two-dimensional center bundle, and then to study equilibrium states for a particular class of potentials. Before that, we present some results used in the proofs of the main theorems on this chapter.

4.1.1 Mixed DA examples

Let $A : \mathbb{T}^d \to \mathbb{T}^d$ $(d \ge 4)$ be a linear Anosov map with dominated splitting $T\mathbb{T}^d = E_A^{ss} \oplus E_A^s \oplus E_A^u \oplus E_A^{uu}$ where dim $E_A^s = \dim E_A^u = 1$, and the contraction/expansion rate satisfy $\lambda_{ss} < \lambda_s < 1 < \lambda_u < \lambda_{uu}$. For example, take any linear Anosov B_1 on \mathbb{T}^2 (center bundle) and take a linear Anosov B_2 on \mathbb{T}^{d-2} such that it contracts and expands less than B_1 , then $A = B_1 \times B_2$ is a linear Anosov map with the properties required. Notice that A is a strongly partially hyperbolic diffeomorphism when $E_A^c = E_A^s \oplus E_A^u$, and \mathbb{T}^d has a normally hyperbolic foliation whose leaves are tori \mathbb{T}^2 tangent to E_A^c .

We will proceed as in the classical construction of derived from Anosov introduced by Mañé [38]. Let q and p be two different fixed points of A. Let r > 0 be small (to be determined later) and deform A inside B(q,r) and B(p,r), in the following way: in B(q,r) we perform a pitchfork perturbation along E_A^s and on B(p,r) we perform a pitchfork bifurcation along E_A^u in such a way that the foliation by tori \mathbb{T}^2 tangent to E_A^c it is preserved. In this way we obtain g that falls into Proposition 4.1 from [13]

Let η, r be as in shadowing theorem (see [13, Theorem 2.1]) and. We may assume that g satisfies the following properties:

- g is a strongly partially hyperbolic diffeomorphism with a dominated splitting $T\mathbb{T}^d = E^{ss} \oplus E^{cs} \oplus E^{cu} \oplus E^{uu}$ and each subbundle dominates the previous ones by a factor a < 1 with dim $E^{cs} = \dim E^{cu} = 1$. These subbundles are C^0 -close to the respective ones of A;
- $d_{C^0}(g, A) < r;$
- if $d(x,y) < 2\eta$, then $\frac{\|Dg|E^{ci}(x)\|}{\|Dg|E^{ci}(y)\|} < a^{-1/4}, \ i = s, u;$
- $Dg|_{E^{cs}(x)}$ is uniformly contracting outside $B(q, \rho)$ with rate λ_s ;
- $Dg|_{E^{cu}(x)}$ is uniformly expanding outside $B(p, \rho)$ with rate λ_u .

The above conditions hold in a neighborhood of g (the last two, the rate expansion/contraction, will be close to λ_s and λ_u , respectively). By construction, g is dynamically coherent and $E^c = E^{cs} \oplus E^{cu}$ is uniquely integrable, and the same holds in a neighborhood of g. Moreover, this example is also robustly transitive by similar arguments as in [31], E^{cs} , E^{cu} are integrable and the stable and unstable manifolds of this periodic torus are dense.

Every small C^1 perturbation of g is called **mixed derived from Anosov**. We will denote by $W_{\gamma}^{cs}(x)$ the arc in the leaf $\mathcal{F}^{cs}(x)$ of size 2γ with x in the middle. We define $W_{\gamma}^{cu}(x)$ analogously. Lemma 5.1 from [13] asserts that for any point $x \in \mathbb{T}^d$ one and only one of the following holds:

- $H^{-1}(x)$ consist of a single point.
- $H^{-1}(x)$ is a segment tangent to E^{cs} of length less than 2η .
- $H^{-1}(x)$ is a segment tangent to E^{cu} of length less than 2η .
- $H^{-1}(x)$ is a square tangent to $E^c = E^{cs} \oplus E^{cu}$ such that
 - for each $y \in H^{-1}(x)$, we have that $W^{cs}_{\gamma}(y) \cap H^{-1}(x)$ is a center stable segment denoted by $J^{cs}(y)$, and similarly for E^{cu} ; and
 - if y and z are in $H^{-1}(x)$, then $\emptyset \neq J^{cs}(y) \cap J^{cu}(z) \in H^{-1}(x)$.

The following proposition asserts that mixed derived from Anosov diffeomorphisms do not have entropy along the fibers.



Figure 2 - [13, Figure 2].

Proposition 4.1.1. $h(g, H^{-1}(x)) = 0$ for all $x \in \mathbb{T}^d$.

Proof. See [13, Corollary 5.2].

4.1.2 DA with simple center bundle

The following definition was introduced in [14, Definition 1.4]:

Definition 4.1.2. Let $f: M \to M$ be a partially hyperbolic diffeomorphism over a compact boundaryless Riemannian manifold. We say that its center bundle E^c is **simple** if

- 1. $E^c = E^1 \oplus \cdots \oplus E^\ell$ with dim $E^i = 1$, for every $i = 1, \ldots, l$.
- 2. For every $I \subset \{1, \ldots, l\}$ the bundle $\bigoplus_{i \in I} E^i$ integrates to an *f*-invariant foliation \mathcal{F}^I (in particular, $E^c = E^{\{1,\ldots,l\}}$ is integrable). Furthermore, there is compatibility in the sense: $I \subset I' \Rightarrow \mathcal{F}^I$ subfoliates $\mathcal{F}^{I'}$.

We say that E^c is **strongly simple** it is simple and furthermore

3. For every *i*, the lifts of $\mathcal{F}^i := \mathcal{F}^{\{i\}}, \mathcal{F}^{\{1,\dots,\hat{i},\dots,l\}}$ to the universal covering of *M* have global product structure inside each leaf of the lift of \mathcal{F}^c .

Recall that $[x] := H^{-1}(x)$, for all $x \in \mathbb{T}^d$. In a recent work, Carrasco, Lizana, Pujals and Vásquez [14] proved that for certain DA partially hyperbolic diffeomorphisms of \mathbb{T}^d with center bundle E^c strongly simple, the following properties hold for every $x \in \mathbb{T}^d$:

• [x] is contained in a unique center leaf of \mathcal{F}^c .

• if $z, z' \in [x]$ and $z' \in \mathcal{F}^i(z)$ for some $1 \leq i \leq \ell$, then

$$[z, z']_i \subset [x],$$

where $[z, z']_i$ is the closed interval inside $\mathcal{F}^i(z)$ with end points z and z';

- the class [x] is a rectangle in a single leaf of \mathcal{F}^c .
- h(f, [x]) = 0.

The rectangles mentioned above are compact sets obtained in the following inductive procedure. Let z_0, \ldots, z_k , with $1 \leq k \leq \ell$ for some $0 \leq l \leq d$, be points in [x]such that $z_j \in \mathcal{F}^{i_j}(z_0)$. We construct the rectangle (of dimension k and corner z_0) by starting with $R_1 = [z_0, z_1]_{i_1} \subset \mathcal{F}^{i_1}(z_0)$ (see Figure 3). Taking $i_2 \neq i_1$ we can define R_2 as the trace inside $\mathcal{F}^c(z_0)$ of the set obtained by sliding R_1 along $[z_0, z_2]_{i_2} \subset \mathcal{F}^{i_2}(z_0)$, that is,

$$R_2 = \bigcup_{w \in [z_0, z_2]_{i_2}} [w, y(w)]_{i_1},$$

where $[w, y(w)]_{i_1}$ is the image of $[z_0, z_1]_{i_1}$ by the \mathcal{F}^{i_2} -holonomy. Continuing this way, we can define R_k as

$$R_k = \bigcup_{w \in [z_0, z_k]_{i_2}} R^{k-1}(w),$$

where $R^{k-1}(w)$ is a rectangle of dimension k-1 and corners z_0, \ldots, z_{k-1} obtained as the image of R_{k-1} in the corresponding center manifold by the \mathcal{F}^{i_k} -holonomy sending z_0 in w.



Figure 3 – Construction of a rectangle (l = 2) [5].

Theorem 4.1.3 (Carrasco-Lizana-Pujals-Vásquez [14]). Let $f : \mathbb{T}^d \to \mathbb{T}^d$ be a DA partially hyperbolic diffeomorphism. Assume further that the lifts of foliations $\mathcal{F}^{cs}, \mathcal{F}^u$ to \mathbb{R}^d have GPS, and likewise $\mathcal{F}^{cu}, \mathcal{F}^s$. If E^c is strongly simple, then, $h_{top}(f) = h_{top}(A)$.

Proof. See [14, Theorem A].

4.2 Proof of Theorem D

Consider the set where H fails to be injective

$$C := \{ x \in \mathbb{T}^d : \# H^{-1} H(x) > 1 \}.$$
(4.2.1)

Lemma 4.2.1. C is an f-invariant set and $H^{-1}H(C) = C$.

Proof. Notice that $C = \bigcup_{\#\mathcal{P}(x)>1} \mathcal{P}(x)$ where $\mathcal{P}(x) := H^{-1}H(x)$. For every $y \in C$ there exists $x \neq y$ such that H(x) = H(y), by semiconjugacy we have

$$H(f(x)) = A(H(x)) = A(H(y)) = H(f(y))$$

and $f(y) \in \mathcal{P}(f(x))$. Then $f(y) \in C$, because $\#\mathcal{P}(f(x)) > 1$ for $x \neq y$. Hence f(C) = C.

For the other property, suppose $H^{-1}H(C) \not\subseteq C$. There exists $y \in H^{-1}H(C)$ such that $y \notin C$ with H(y) = H(x) for $x \in C$. As H(f(y)) = H(f(x)) and $f(y) \notin C$ we have that y = x. This is a contradiction, and consequently it proves that $H^{-1}H(C) = C$. \Box

Remark 4.2.2. We claim that C is a measurable set. One may check that by observing that simply reproducing ipsis litteris the proof of [46, Lemma 3.2] only changing \mathbb{T}^3 by \mathbb{T}^d and \mathbb{R}^3 by \mathbb{R}^d one obtains that H(C) is a measurable set. Hence $C = H^{-1}H(C)$ is a measurable set. Moreover, for every $\mu \in \mathcal{M}_e(f), \ \mu(C) = 0$ or $\mu(C) = 1$.

Let $f: \mathbb{T}^d \to \mathbb{T}^d$ be a DA partially hyperbolic diffeomorphism satisfying the following conditions:

- A.1 f is dynamically coherent;
- A.2 There exists a splitting $E^c = E^1 \oplus E^2$ where each E^i is a line-bundle and integrates to an *f*-invariant foliation \mathcal{F}^i (non-compact), for i = 1, 2;
- A.3 If $z, z' \in H^{-1}(x)$ and $z' \in \mathcal{F}^i(z)$ for some $1 \leq i \leq 2$, then

$$[z, z']_i \subset H^{-1}(x),$$

where $[z, z']_i$ is the closed interval inside $\mathcal{F}^i(z)$ with end points z and z';

A.4 For each $x \in \mathbb{T}^d$, $H^{-1}(x)$ is a finite union of rectangles contained in a unique center leaf of \mathcal{F}^c ;

A.5 $h(f, H^{-1}(x)) = 0$ for every $x \in \mathbb{T}^d$.

Remark 4.2.3. Every mixed derived from Anosov $g: \mathbb{T}^d \to \mathbb{T}^d$ satisfies the assumptions A.1, A.2, A.3, A.4 and A.5. In particular, the center foliation \mathcal{F}^c admits two invariant one-dimensional sub-foliations $\mathcal{F}^{cu}, \mathcal{F}^{cs}$ such that $H^{-1}(x) \cap \mathcal{F}^{cu}_{loc}(x)$ and $H^{-1}(x) \cap \mathcal{F}^{cs}_{loc}(x)$ are segments in the center foliation. Also, every derived from Anosov $f: \mathbb{T}^4 \to \mathbb{T}^4$ with strongly simple center bundle satisfies the Assumptions A.1, A.2, A.3, A.4 and A.5. **Theorem 4.2.4** (Theorem D). Let $f : \mathbb{T}^4 \to \mathbb{T}^4$ be a DA partially hyperbolic diffeomorphism satisfying A.1, A.2, A.3 and A.4. Assume that f preserves the orientation for \mathcal{F}^i , i = 1, 2. Let μ be an ergodic probability for f:

- 1. If $\mu(C) = 0$, then (f, μ) is almost conjugate to an Anosov diffeomorphism.
- 2. If $\mu(C) = 1$, then C defines a partition such that μ has atomic disintegration with a finite number of atoms.

Proof. If $\mu(C) = 0$, then H is a conjugacy μ -a.e. From now on we assume $\mu(C) = 1$ and let us prove that the partition determined by C has atomic disintegration. That is, consider the partition:

$$\mathcal{P} := \{ \mathcal{P}(x) := H^{-1}H(x) : x \in C \}.$$

Let us prove that \mathcal{P} is a measurable partition with respect to any measure considered. Let $\{A_i\}_{i\in\mathbb{N}}$ be a countable basis for the topology of \mathbb{T}^4 . Now for any point $x \in \mathbb{T}^4$ we have sets $B_i \equiv B_i(x) \in \{A_i, A_i^c\}$ such that $\{x\} = \bigcap_{i\in\mathbb{N}} B_i$. Since $\{H^{-1}(A_i)\}$ is a measurable set (because A_i is an open set and H is continuous) notice that

$$H^{-1}(x) = \bigcap_{i \in \mathbb{N}} H^{-1}(B_i).$$

Thus proving that \mathcal{P} is a measurable partition. Moreover, it is easy to see that \mathcal{P} is left invariant by f, that is, $f(\mathcal{P}(x)) = \mathcal{P}(f(x))$.

Assume, without loss of generality, that \mathcal{F}^1 is oriented and f preserves its orientation. We define another partition \mathcal{Q} as the one whose elements are the connected components of the intersection of elements of \mathcal{P} and \mathcal{F}^1 (see Figure 4). That is

$$\mathcal{Q} := \{ Q(x) = \mathcal{F}^1(x) \cap \mathcal{P}(x) : x \in C \}.$$

Recall that, by assumption A.4, $H^{-1}(z)$ is a finite union of rectangles in \mathcal{F}^c , so we can write for each $x \in C$

$$\mathcal{P}(x) = \bigcup_{j=1}^{n_x} R_j(x), \qquad (4.2.2)$$

where n_x represents the number of rectangles in the class and $R_j(x)$ denotes a rectangle of dimension $1 \leq k_j = k_j(x) \leq 2$ with corners z_0, z_1, z_2 . Moreover, assumption A.3 guarantees that Q(x) has only one connected component, an interval or a point. Therefore, the foliation of each element of \mathcal{P} by \mathcal{F}^1 is similar to a foliation by compact leaves. Thus, we can consider \mathcal{Q} as a measurable partition. Indeed, any foliation with compact leaves can be considered as a measurable partition, see [7, Proposition 3.7]. Let us denote the conditional measures on \mathcal{Q} by μ_x . It is easy to see that the partition \mathcal{Q} is f-invariant and, therefore, $f_*\mu_x = \mu_{f(x)}$. Consider $\pi : C \to \widehat{C} := C/\mathcal{Q}$ the canonical projection that assigns



(A) R_j is a rectangle of dimension 1 contained in a \mathcal{F}^1 -leaf



(B) R_j is a rectangle of dimension 1 contained in a \mathcal{F}^2 -leaf



(c) R_j is a rectangle of dimension 2

Figure 4 – Partition [5].

to each point $x \in C$ the element $\mathcal{Q}(x)$ of the partition that contains it. Denote the quotient measure as $\hat{\mu} = \pi_* \mu$.

Lemma 4.2.5. The measure μ has atomic disintegration with respect to the partition Q.

Proof. We want to show that the conditional measure μ_x is a countable linear combination of Dirac masses for $\hat{\mu}$ -almost every $Q(x) \in \mathcal{Q}$. We will prove this by contradiction, assume there exists a set $\hat{\Lambda} \subset \mathcal{Q}$ with positive $\hat{\mu}$ -measure such that for every $Q(x) \in \hat{\Lambda}$ the measure μ_x is not atomic. Moreover, by the invariance of the disintegration, $\hat{\Lambda}$ can be assumed to be invariant and, by the ergodicity, of full measure.

Let $Q = Q(x_0) \in \hat{\Lambda} \cap \operatorname{supp}(\hat{\mu})$ and let \mathcal{B} be a foliated (by \mathcal{F}^1) box around Q. That is, some image of a topological embedding

$$\phi: D^3 \times D^1 \to \mathbb{T}^4.$$

where D^k is the closed unit disk in \mathbb{R}^k and, such that every plaque $P_x = \phi(\{x\} \times D^1)$ is contained in a leaf of \mathcal{F}^1 . Let us identify \mathcal{B} with the product $D^3 \times D^1$ through the corresponding homeomorphism. Let \hat{V} be an open neighborhood of Q small enough so it is contained in \mathcal{B} . Moreover, since $\tilde{H}^{-1}(\tilde{x})$ is uniformly bounded we can assume that \mathcal{B} contains $\mathcal{P}(x)$ for every $x \in D^3$.

Consider the following map

$$\psi: D^3 \times [0,1] \to \mathcal{B}$$
$$(x,t) \mapsto (x,\theta_x(t))$$

where $(x, \theta_x(t))$ is defined as the highest point in the local leaf $Q(x) \subset \mathcal{B}$ such that $\mu_x([x, \theta_x(t)]_1) = t$.

Notice that ψ is an invertible map when restricted to its image. Moreover, since we are assuming a non-atomic disintegration, ψ^{-1} is a continuous map restricted to the second coordinate and a measurable map when restricted to the first coordinate. Maps of these type are known as Caratheodory functions and these are measurable maps ([2, Lemma 4.51]).

Consider the set $H_t^0 := \psi (D^3 \times [0, t])$, which is measurable since ψ^{-1} is Caratheodory. Thus, the set $H_t = \bigcup_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} f^n(H_t^0)$ forms an invariant measurable set. Let $\hat{\mathcal{B}}$ be the set given by

$$\hat{\mathcal{B}} := \{Q(x) : x \in \mathcal{B}\}.$$

Remember that \mathcal{B} is a foliated box around $Q = Q(x_0)$ then, $Q \in \hat{\mathcal{B}}$. Moreover, since $Q \in \operatorname{supp}(\hat{\mu}), \hat{\mathcal{B}}$ has positive $\hat{\mu}$ -measure.

Notice that by the definition of ψ we have that if 0 < t < 1

$$\mu(H_t) = \int \mu_x(H_t \cap Q(x)) d\hat{\mu}(Q(x)) \ge \int_{\hat{\mathcal{B}}} \mu_x(H_t^0 \cap Q(x)) d\hat{\mu}(Q(x)) \ge \int_{\hat{\mathcal{B}}} \mu_x([x, \theta_x(t)]_1) d\hat{\mu}(Q(x))$$

and $\int_{\hat{\mathcal{B}}} \mu_x([x, \theta_x(t)]_1) d\hat{\mu}(Q(x)) = \hat{\mu}(\hat{\mathcal{B}})t > 0$, thus $\mu(H_t) > 0$. On the other hand, define $G_t^0 = (H_t^0)^c$ and the *f*-invariant set $G_t = \bigcup_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} f^n(G_t^0)$. In a similar way as before we have

$$\mu(G_t) \ge \hat{\mu}(\hat{\mathcal{B}})(1-t) > 0.$$

Therefore, by the ergodicity, both sets should have full measure. Although, this would imply that their intersection also should have full measure but we claim this is not the case. In fact, if it were true, for $\hat{\mu}$ -almost every Q(x)

$$\mu_x(H_t \cap G_t \cap Q(x)) = 1.$$

But if ω belongs to $H_t \cap G_t \cap Q(x)$, without loss of generality, we may assume that for some $n \in \mathbb{N}$, $\omega \in f^{-n}(H_t^0) \cap G_t^0$. Hence, since f preserves orientation, it is easy to see that

$$t < \mu_{\omega}([0_{\omega}, \omega]_1) = (f^n)_* \mu_{\omega} \left(f^n([0_{\omega}, \omega]_1) \right) \leqslant \mu_{f^n(\omega)} \left(\left[0_{f^n(\omega)}, f^n(\omega) \right]_1 \right) \leqslant t.$$

This is an absurd, which implies that the disintegration of μ is atomic for $\hat{\mu}$ -almost every point.

We have proved that μ has atomic disintegration with respect the partition Q. We now want to see that there is a finite number of atoms on the disintegration considered. In order to do that we first need to prove the measurability of certain sets.

Consider \mathcal{B} a foliated (by \mathcal{F}^1) box, as before, and identify \mathcal{B} with the product $D^3 \times D^1$ through the corresponding homeomorphism.

Fix $\delta > 0$, and consider the set

$$H_{\delta} = \{ x \in \mathcal{B} : \mu_x(\{x\}) \ge \delta \}.$$

Let us see that this is a measurable set. To do so, consider a countable basis \mathcal{V} of the topology of \mathbb{T}^4 . From Rokhlin's theorem 2.4.4 we know that the map $x \mapsto \mu_x(V)$ is measurable (up to measure zero) for any measurable set V. Therefore, by Lusin's theorem, given any $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists a compact set $K_{\varepsilon} \subset D^3$ such that $\hat{\mu}(K_{\varepsilon}) > 1 - \varepsilon$ and $x \mapsto \mu_x(V)$ is continuous on K_{ε} , for every $V \in \mathcal{V}$. In particular, $x \mapsto \mu_x$ is continuous with respect to the weak*-topology for any x in K_{ε} .

Let $\varepsilon > 0$ be fixed. For each $x \in C$, let A(x) be the set of atoms of μ_x . It is clear that the set

$$\widetilde{\Gamma}_{\delta}(x) := \{ a \in A(x) : \mu_x(\{a\}) \ge \delta \},$$
(4.2.3)

is finite, and hence compact. Furthermore, the definition of K_{ε} ensures that the function $x \mapsto \tilde{\Gamma}_{\delta}(x)$ is upper semi-continuous on $x \in K_{\varepsilon}$. Therefore,

$$\Gamma(\varepsilon, \delta) := \{ (x, a) : x \in K_{\varepsilon} \text{ and } a \in \Gamma_{\delta}(x) \},\$$

is a closed set. Then, $\bigcup_{n} \Gamma(1/n, \delta)$ is a (measurable) full measure subset of H_{δ} . Thus, H_{δ} is a measurable set (up to measure zero).

Consider $\{\mathcal{B}_k : k \in \mathbb{N}\}$ a countable cover of \mathbb{T}^4 by foliated boxes. Proceeding as before, we obtain the measurable sets H^k_{δ} of atoms of measure bigger or equal to δ in each foliated box \mathcal{B}_k . Therefore,

$$H_{\delta}^{+} := \bigcup_{k \in \mathbb{N}} H_{\delta}^{k} = \{ x \in C : \mu_{x}(\{x\}) \ge \delta \}$$

is also measurable.

Lemma 4.2.6. $\hat{\mu}$ -almost every Q(x) contains only one atom.

Proof. Let $x \in \mathcal{M}$ and $\delta \ge 0$. Consider the set H_{δ}^+ as before and notice that

$$\delta \leq \mu_x(\{x\}) \leq f_*\mu_x(\{f(x)\}) = \mu_{f(x)}(\{f(x)\}).$$

Therefore, H_{δ}^+ is invariant and, by ergodicity, it has measure zero or one. We know that $\mu(H_1^+) = 0$ and $\mu(H_0^+) = 1$. Let δ_0 be the discontinuity point of the function $\delta \mapsto \mu(H_{\delta}^+)$, for $\delta \in [0, 1]$. Hence $\mu(H_{\delta_0}^+) = 1$, that means the weight of the atoms are all equal to δ_0 . Therefore there are $n = 1/\delta_0$ atoms on each element of the partition Q.

Let us see that the disintegration of μ on Q has one atom per local leaf. Assume by contradiction that n = 2, as the case of finite atoms is similar. Let a(x) and b(x) be the two atoms of μ_x . Without loss of generality, let us assume that a(x) < b(x), where "<" is the fixed order in \mathcal{F}^1 . Consider

$$\hat{A} := \{a(x) : x \in C\} \text{ and } \hat{B} := \{b(x) : x \in C\},\$$

the sets of first and second atoms respectively. Since f preserves the orientation in \mathcal{F}^1 , it is easy to see that \hat{A} and \hat{B} are invariant sets.

Let $Q = Q(x_0) \in \operatorname{supp} \hat{\mu}$ and let \hat{V} be an open neighborhood of Q. Consider the disjoint sets

$$B(a) := \bigcup_{Q(x)\in\hat{V}} \{x\} \times B(a(x)) \text{ and } B(b) := \bigcup_{Q(x)\in\hat{V}} \{x\} \times B(b(x)),$$

where B(a(x)) and B(b(x)) are two disjoint closed balls in Q(x) around a(x) and b(x)respectively. Notice that, following the proof of the measurability of H^+_{δ} by substituting the set $\tilde{\Gamma}_{\delta}(x)$ in (4.2.3) by B(a(x)), we can prove that B(a) and B(b) are both measurable sets. By the definition of B(a) and B(b), their saturation by \mathcal{Q} coincide, that is, $\pi(B(a)) = \pi(B(b))$. Therefore, B(a) and B(b) have positive μ -measure.

Let us define the f-invariant sets

$$H(a) := \bigcup_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} f^n(B(a)) \text{ and } H(b) := \bigcup_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} f^n(B(b)).$$

We claim that $\mu(H(a) \cap H(b)) = 0$. In fact, if it is not true we have that

$$0 < \mu(H(a) \cap H(b)) = \int \mu_x(H(a) \cap H(b) \cap Q(x)) d\hat{\mu}.$$

Therefore, there must exist $\hat{\Lambda} \subset \hat{C}$ of positive $\hat{\mu}$ -measure such that for every $Q(x) \in \hat{\Lambda}$, $\mu_x(H(a) \cap H(b) \cap Q(x)) > 0$. Hence, a(x) or b(x) must belong to the intersection of $H(a) \cap H(b)$. Without loss of generality, let us assume there exists $n \in \mathbb{Z}$ such that $a(x) \in f^n(B(b)) \cap B(a)$. Therefore, we have that $f^{-n}(a(x)) = b(y)$ for some $Q(y) \in \hat{V}$. However, this contradicts the invariance of \hat{A} , and our claim follows.

Now, by ergodicity of μ , the sets H(a) and H(b) should have full measure and have zero measure intersection. Absurd, therefore we have only one atom on $\mathcal{Q}(x)$ which proves our claim.

Let us denote the atom found in Lemma 4.2.6 by a(x), that is,

$$u_x = \delta_{a(x)}.\tag{4.2.4}$$

We now want to see that the disintegration of μ on \mathcal{P} has only one atom in each connected component of every element of the partition. Consider $\hat{C} := C/\mathcal{Q}$. Define $\hat{f} : \hat{C} \to \hat{C}$ by $\hat{f}(\hat{z}) := \widehat{f(z)}$, which satisfies $\pi \circ f = \hat{f} \circ \pi$.

Notice that by (4.2.2) we can identify $\widehat{\mathcal{P}(x)}$ with n_x connected components in the \mathcal{F}^2 foliation. This implies that the space \widehat{C} has now a one dimensional foliation coming from this quotient. Consider the partition $\widehat{\mathcal{Q}}$ given by $\widehat{\mathcal{Q}} := \{\widehat{R(x)} : x \in C\}$, where R(x) is the rectangle in $\mathcal{P}(x)$ containing x. Moreover, notice that $\widehat{R(x)}$ can be identified with the interval $[c_0(x), c_1(x)]_2$, where $c_0(x)$ and $c_1(x)$ are the corners of R(x) in the same \mathcal{F}^2 -leaf. Consequently, proceeding as before, the conditional measures $\widehat{\eta}_x$ defined by the partition $\widehat{\mathcal{Q}}$ have at most one atom in each $\widehat{R(x)}$ that we denote by $\widehat{a}(x)$. Thus,

$$\hat{\eta}_x = \delta_{\hat{a}(x)}.\tag{4.2.5}$$

Combining this with (4.2.4) we have that $a_j(x) \in \pi^{-1}(\hat{a}(x)) \cap R_j(x)$ is the only one atom per rectangle $R_j(x)$.

Corollary 4.2.7. Under the assumptions of Theorem 4.2.4. Let us assume that $\nu := H_*\mu$ has full support and the semiconjugacy H sends center leaves of f to center leaves of A. If one of the following conditions is satisfied:

- 1. The center direction of A is expanding or contractive.
- 2. $H(\mathcal{F}^i)$ is some invariant foliation of A, for each i = 1, 2.

Then, μ is virtually hyperbolic with one only atom per center leaf (see 2.4.7).

Proof. We are left with the task of proving that if H sends center leaves of f to center leaves of A and if one of the conditions 1 or 2 are satisfied, then μ is virtually hyperbolic.

First, let us assume 1 is valid. Moreover, we assume that the center direction of A is expanding, otherwise we work with f^{-1} . By the proof of Theorem 4.2.4, there are at most countably many elements in \mathcal{P} with positive measure, we get a full measurable subset $\mathcal{M} \subset \mathbb{T}^4$ which intersects each center leaf in at most countably many points. Furthermore, we claim that there are finitely many atoms of μ per (global) center leaf. In fact, this was proved in [22, Proposition 3.2]. Although they assume one dimensional center foliation, under our assumptions their proof could be applied. Let us recall the main steps.

Assume by contradiction that every full measurable subset of \mathcal{M} intersects any typical center leaves in infinitely many points. Define $\nu = H_*\mu$ which is an invariant measure by the linear hyperbolic automorphism. Let R_i be the Markov partition for A(see [39, Chapter IV]), and consider the partition $\mathcal{Q} := \{\mathcal{F}_R^c(x) : x \in R_i \text{ for some } i\}$, where $\mathcal{F}_R^c(x)$ denotes the connected component of $\mathcal{F}^c(x) \cap R_i$ containing x. The partition \mathcal{Q} is measurable and we denote ν_x the disintegration of ν along the elements of \mathcal{Q} . The assumption of full support of ν guarantees it gives zero mass to the boundary of the Markov partition.

As $H(\mathcal{M})$ intersects typical leaves in a countable number of points, ν_x must be atomic. Moreover, there exists a natural number $\alpha_0 \in \mathbb{N}$ such that ν_x contains exactly α_0 atoms for ν -almost every x (see [22, Lemma 3.3]). Hence, given a fixed $L \in \mathbb{R}_+$, there exists $N \in \mathbb{N}$ such that the number of atoms in any typical center plaque of diameter L is at most N. We are assuming that $H(\mathcal{M})$ intrinsically intersects center leaves in infinitely many points (or non-uniformly finite). Taking $D \subset \mathcal{F}^c(x)$ with more than N atoms. By backward contraction along central leaves by A, there exists n > 0 such that the diameter of $A^{-n}(D)$ is less than L. As ν is invariant and the disintegration is essentially unique, we get a center plaque with diameter less than L containing more than N atoms, which is absurd and establishes our claim.

We have proved that the number of atoms is finite and constant by ergodicity on almost every center leaf. The task is now to conclude that, since f preserves orientation, the number of atoms is one. In order to do this first consider the set of atoms in each \mathcal{F}^1 -leaf. Proceeding as in the proof of Lemma 4.2.6, we can prove that there must be only one atom per \mathcal{F}^1 -leaf. Now consider the space $\tilde{C} := C/\sim$, where $x \sim y$ iff $y \in \mathcal{F}^1(y)$. The way we should see \tilde{C} is as turning the center foliation (which is a plane) into a one-dimensional segment. Let us denote this new foliation as \tilde{Q} . Notice that the disintegration of μ in the partition given by \tilde{Q} is exactly the quotient measure $\hat{\eta}^x$.

Since \mathcal{F}^1 has an orientation, we may define a transversal orientation by the following way: a vector $v \in T_x \mathcal{F}_{loc}^c(x)$ points in the positive direction if for any positive vector $w \in T_x \mathcal{F}_{loc}^c(x)$ we have $\omega_x(v, w) > 0$, where ω_x is the restriction of the volume form



Figure 5 – Global atom in a center leaf [5].

to $\mathcal{F}_{loc}^c(x)$.

Now consider the extremal atoms per central leaf. By left extremal atom we consider the atom whose projection by the map $\pi : C \to \tilde{C}$ is the left extreme one (see Figure 5). Since f preserves the orientation in \mathcal{F}^1 , then f preserves the transversal orientation. Once again, proceeding as the proof of Lemma 4.2.6 we conclude that there is only one atom per global center leaf. Therefore, μ is virtually hyperbolic.

On the other hand, if 2 is valid then $H(\mathcal{F}^1)$ must coincides with E_A^s or E_A^u . Without loss of generality, let us assume $H(\mathcal{F}^1)$ coincides with E_A^u . By the proof of Theorem 4.2.4, the set \mathcal{M} intersects each \mathcal{F}^1 leaf in at most countably many points. Proceeding as before, using the \mathcal{F}^1 foliation instead the center one, then μ is virtually hyperbolic. \Box

4.3 Proof of Theorem E

Let $f : \mathbb{T}^d \to \mathbb{T}^d$ be a DA partially hyperbolic diffeomorphism satisfying A.5.

Remark 4.3.1. Take μ any f-invariant measure and let $\nu = H_*\mu$. It is well-known that $h_{\mu}(f) \ge h_{\nu}(A)$. From Ledrappier-Walters variational principle 2.1.9 and assumption A.5 we have that

$$h_{\mu}(f) = h_{\nu}(A). \tag{4.3.1}$$

Let $\phi \in C^0(\mathbb{T}^d, \mathbb{R})$ be a Hölder potential for A and consider the potential $\varphi := \phi \circ H \in C^0(\mathbb{T}^d, \mathbb{R})$ for f.



Proposition 4.3.2. Under the above assumptions, the following properties hold:

- 1. If ν is an equilibrium state for (A, ϕ) , then every $\mu \in \mathcal{M}(f)$ such that $H_*\mu = \nu$ is an equilibrium state for (f, φ) ;
- 2. If $\mu \in \mathcal{M}_e(f)$ and $\mu(C) = 0$, then μ is the unique equilibrium state.

Proof. Let ν be an equilibrium state for (A, ϕ) . By the Riezs theorem and the compactness of the set of Borel probability measures on \mathbb{T}^d , we can guarantee the existence of an f-invariant measure μ such that $\nu = H_*\mu$ (see for example [11, Lemma 4.3] for a similar construction). Moreover, by (4.3.1) we have that

$$\sup\left\{h_{\eta}(f) + \int \varphi d\eta : \eta \in \mathcal{M}(f)\right\} = \sup\left\{h_{H_{*}\eta}(A) + \int \phi dH_{*}\eta : \eta \in \mathcal{M}(f)\right\},$$
$$\leqslant \sup\left\{h_{\hat{\nu}}(A) + \int \phi d\hat{\nu} : \hat{\nu} \in \mathcal{M}(A)\right\},$$
$$\leqslant h_{\nu}(A) + \int \phi d\nu.$$

Therefore, any f-invariant measure μ satisfying that $\nu = H_*\mu$ is an equilibrium state for $(f,\varphi=\phi\circ H).$

For proving the second statement, we will argue as in [22, Theorem A]. Let μ be an ergodic equilibrium state such that $\mu(C) = 0$ and ν be the unique equilibrium state of (A, ϕ) . Assume that there exists η another equilibrium state for $(f, \phi \circ H)$, and by the uniqueness of ν we have that $H_*\mu = H_*\eta$. Let $\psi : \mathbb{T}^d \to \mathbb{R}$ be any continuous map. Since $H^{-1}H(C) = C$ follows that $\eta(C) = 0$. Therefore,

$$\int \psi d\mu = \int_{\mathbb{T}^d - C} \psi d\mu = \int_{\mathbb{T}^d - C} \psi \circ H^{-1} \circ H d\mu = \int_{\mathbb{T}^d - C} \psi \circ H^{-1} dH_* \mu = \int \psi d\eta.$$

\psi is arbitrary, this implies that \mu = \eta.

Since ψ is arbitrary, this implies that $\mu = \eta$.

Theorem 4.3.3 (Theorem E). Let $f : \mathbb{T}^4 \to \mathbb{T}^4$ be a DA partially hyperbolic diffeomorphism satisfying A.1, A.2, A.3, A.4 and A.5. Assume that f preserves the orientation of \mathcal{F}^{i} , i = 1, 2. Let ϕ be a continuous potential such that (A, ϕ) has a unique equilibrium state with full support and define the potential $\varphi = \phi \circ H$. For every μ ergodic equilibrium state of f with respect to φ :

- 1. If $\mu(C) = 0$, then μ is the unique equilibrium state;
- 2. If $\mu(C) = 1$, then C defines a partition such that μ has atomic disintegration with a finite number of atoms. Moreover, if the semiconjugacy H sends center leaves of fto center leaves of A and one of the following conditions is satisfied
 - a) The center direction of A is expanding or contractive.

b) $H(\mathcal{F}^i)$ is some invariant foliation of A, for each i = 1, 2.

Then, μ is virtually hyperbolic and it is not a unique equilibrium state φ .

Proof. Case 1: $\mu(C) = 0$. It follows directly from statement 2 of Proposition 4.3.2. Case 2: $\mu(C) = 1$. Consider the partition:

$$\mathcal{P} := \{ \mathcal{P}(x) := H^{-1}H(x) : x \in C \},\$$

and denote by μ_x the conditional measure of μ supported on $\mathcal{P}(x)$. We proceed as in the proof of Theorem 4.2.4. Hence, we have that

$$\mu_x = \sum_{j=1}^{n_x} p_j(x) \delta_{a_j(x)}$$

for some $a_j(x) \in R_j(x)$. Moreover, if conditions 1 and 2 are satisfied, then μ is virtually hyperbolic. The only thing left to prove is the existence of another equilibrium state.

Lemma 4.3.4. If H sends center leaves of f to center leaves of A and 2b is satisfied, then the set of extremal points of intervals $Q(x) = \mathcal{P}(x) \cap \mathcal{F}^1(x)$ forms a measurable set.

Proof. Let us denote \mathcal{F}_A^1 the foliation of the center direction of A induced by the image of \mathcal{F}^1 by the semiconjugacy H. We will prove the measurability of the lower extremal points of Q(x). The case of higher extremal points is similar.

Consider $\varphi : \mathbb{T}^4 \to \mathbb{T}^4$ the flow on \mathbb{T}^4 having constant speed one in \mathcal{F}^1_A . More precisely, we know that the leaves of \mathcal{F}^1 in the center foliation of A are straight lines and orientable by assumption. Define $\varphi(t, x)$ the unique point in the $\mathcal{F}^1_A(x)$ which has distance t inside this \mathcal{F}^1_A -leaf and in the positive direction from x.

Following the proof of [45, Lemma 3.2], we have that H(C) is a measurable set. Therefore, $\varphi(-1/n, H(C))$ is a measurable set. Furthermore, since H is continuous, the set $H^{-1}(\varphi(-1/n, H(C)))$ is also measurable.

Consider
$$\hat{C} = C/\mathcal{Q}$$
 where $\mathcal{Q} := \{Q(x) := \mathcal{P}(x) \cap \mathcal{F}^1(x) : x \in C\}$. Let
 $\phi_n : \hat{C} \to H^{-1}(\varphi(-1/n, H(C))),$

be the function given by the Measurable Choice Theorem [45, Theorem 2.11] applied to the product $\hat{C} \times \mathbb{T}^4$ and the measurable set $G = H^{-1}(\varphi(-1/n, H(C)))$.

Notice that fixing $Q(x) \in \hat{C}$ we have that $\phi_n(Q(x))$ is an increasing sequence. Therefore, we can define the function

$$\phi : \hat{C} \to \mathbb{T}^4$$
$$Q(x) \mapsto \lim_{n \to \infty} \phi_n(Q(x))$$

and by its construction $\phi(Q(x))$ is the lower extreme of Q(x). Notice that ϕ is a measurable function since it is the limit of measurable functions. Let π be the canonical projection and let $\hat{\mu} = \pi_* \mu$ the measure in the quotient space. By Lusin's theorem for any $n \in \mathbb{N}$ there exists a compact set $\hat{K}_n \subset \hat{C}$ such that $\hat{\mu}(\hat{K}_n^c) < 1/n$ and ϕ is a continuous function when restricted to \hat{K}_n . Therefore, $\phi(\hat{K}_n)$ is a compact set. Without loss of generality we may consider $\hat{C} = \bigcup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \hat{K}_n$. Therefore,

$$\phi(\hat{C}) = \bigcup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \phi(K_n)$$

is a measurable set. Thus, we have proven so far that the base of the intervals from \mathcal{Q} forms a measurable set.

We have seen that the center foliation is measure theoretically equivalent to the partition of \mathbb{T}^4 into points, hence measurable. Let us denote $(\hat{M}, \hat{\mu})$ the quotient space $\hat{M} := \mathbb{T}^4 / \mathcal{F}^c$ equipped with the quotient measure. We denote by $\hat{f} : \hat{M} \to \hat{M}$ the induced map on the quotient space. Therefore, since μ if f-invariant then $\hat{\mu}$ is \hat{f} -invariant.

Notice that, by the virtual hyperbolicity proved above, every element $\hat{x} \in \hat{M}$ can be identified by the unique $\mathcal{Q}_x(z) \subset \mathcal{F}^c(x)$ where its atom belongs to. When $\mathcal{Q}_x(z)$ is a collapse interval inside a \mathcal{F}^1 -leaf, we define $\mathcal{Q}(\hat{x}) := \mathcal{Q}_x(z)$. On the other hand, if $\mathcal{Q}_x(z)$ is a point, this means that the rectangle R_j containing the atom is one dimensional and contained in an \mathcal{F}^2 -leaf. In this case, we define $\mathcal{Q}(\hat{x}) := R_j$ (see Figure 4).

Now, we will argue as in the final part of [22, Section 3]. Thus, we can write

$$\mu = \int \delta_{a(\hat{x})} d\hat{\mu}$$

where $a(\hat{x})$ is the atom inside the collapse interval $\mathcal{Q}(\hat{x})$. Choose $b(\hat{x}) \neq a(\hat{x})$ the left (or right) extreme point of $\mathcal{Q}(\hat{x})$. Let us define

$$\eta = \int \delta_{b(\hat{x})} d\hat{\mu},$$

which is well-defined because $\{b(\hat{x}) : \hat{x} \in \hat{M}\}$ is measurable by Lemma 4.3.4. We claim that this is an *f*-invariant ergodic measure satisfying $H_*\eta = H_*\mu$. In order to see this, consider any continuous map ψ and notice that

$$\int \psi \circ f d\eta = \int \int \psi \circ f d\delta_{b(\hat{x})} d\hat{\mu} = \int \psi(f(b(\hat{x}))) d\hat{\mu} = \int \psi(b(\hat{f}(\hat{x}))) d\hat{\mu}$$
$$= \int \psi(b(\hat{x})) d\hat{\mu} = \int \psi d\eta,$$

where the third equality comes from the invariance of collapse intervals and that f preserves the orientation of the \mathcal{F}^i -foliations with i = 1, 2. The fourth equality is due to the \hat{f} -invariance of $\hat{\mu}$.

To see the ergodicity of η , consider any invariant subset D with positive η measure. Since $\hat{\mu}$ is ergodic and $f(b(\hat{x})) = b(\hat{f}(\hat{x}))$, we have that the set $\{\hat{x} : \mathcal{X}_D(b(\hat{x})) = 1\}$ is \hat{f} -invariant. So the ergodicity of $\hat{\mu}$ guarantees it has full measure, which implies $\eta(D) = 1$.

Notice that, if $\varphi = \phi \circ H$, since $H(a(\hat{x})) = H(b(\hat{x}))$ then

$$\int \varphi d\eta = \int \varphi(b(\hat{x})) d\hat{\mu} = \int \varphi(a(\hat{x})) d\hat{\mu} = \int \varphi d\mu$$

However, by the essential uniqueness of disintegration, we have that $\eta \neq \mu$. It remains to prove that $h_{\eta}(f) = h_{\mu}(f)$. But this is a direct consequence of the fact that (f, μ) and (f, η) are measure theoretically isomorphic by the map that sends $a(\hat{x})$ to $b(\hat{x})$. Thus, η is also an equilibrium state form (f, φ) .

Remark 4.3.5. We remark that the results of Theorem 4.2.4 and Theorem 4.3.3 are valid for DA partially hyperbolic diffeomorphisms $f : \mathbb{T}^d \to \mathbb{T}^d$ with k-dimensional center bundle $(1 \leq k < d)$, provided that they satisfy the assumptions A.1, A.4, A.5 and analogous assumptions to A.2, A.3. The proof for the higher dimensional case follows in a similar way as in the two-dimensional case.

Final Considerations

- 1. Let $f \in \mathsf{PH}^0_A(\mathbb{T}^d)$ be as in the setting of Chapter 3. Is f transitive? Is there a unique maximal entropy measure when $f \in \mathsf{PH}^0_A(\mathbb{T}^d)$ is transitive?
- 2. In the setting of Theorem B, is it possible to obtain that there is exactly one maximal entropy measure?
- 3. An interesting problem is to produce an example of a transitive partially hyperbolic diffeomorphism (e.g. derived from Anosov) with more than one maximal entropy measure. Maybe, trying to take two periodic orbits and putting a horseshoe on them whose entropy exceeds the entropy of the system, it seems that it should be possible.
- 4. There is a lack of examples of partially hyperbolic diffeomorphisms with twodimensional center bundle, where the maximal entropy measure (or even, some measure with large entropy), has one zero center Lyapunov exponent and the other is different from zero. In the literature there are two known examples, here we give a brief presentation:
 - a) Take an example in \mathbb{T}^3 homotopic to $Anosov \times Id$ so that it is not extension by rotations but is accessible, where the main result from [50] guarantees that the maximal entropy measures have non-zero Lyapunov exponents, and multiply by identity on unitary circle \mathbb{S}^1 .
 - b) Take the example of Herman's cocycle over an irrational rotation in T², where the action in the fibers is the linear cocycle which is explained in the Avila-Bochi Trieste notes (http://www.mat.uc.cl/~jairo.bochi/docs/trieste. pdf), and multiply by an Anosov diffeomorphism of T².

Are there examples more interesting than these two?

Bibliography

- F. Abdenur, C. Bonatti, and S. Crovisier. Nonuniform hyperbolicity for C¹-generic diffeomorphisms. *Israel J. Math.*, 183:1–60, 2011.
- C. D. Aliprantis and K. C. Border. Infinite dimensional analysis: A hitchhiker's guide. Springer, Berlin, third edition, 2006.
- [3] C. F. Álvarez. Hyperbolicity of maximal entropy measures for certain maps isotopic to Anosov. *arXiv*, preprint arXiv:2011.06649, 2020.
- [4] C. F. Álvarez. Hyperbolic measures for certain dynamics on T⁴. São Paulo Journal of Mathematical Sciences, doi.org/10.1007/s40863-021-00256-x, 2021.
- [5] C. F. Álvarez, A. Sánchez, and R. Varão. Equilibrium states for maps isotopic to Anosov. *Nonlinearity*, 34(6):4264–4282, 2021.
- [6] A. Avila and J. Bochi. Nonuniform hyperbolicity, global dominated splittings and generic properties of volume-preserving diffeomorphisms. *Trans. Amer. Math. Soc.*, 364(6):2883–2907, 2012.
- [7] A. Avila, M. Viana, and A. Wilkinson. Absolute continuity, Lyapunov exponents and rigidity II: systems with compact center leaves. *Ergodic Theory Dynam. Systems*, doi:10.1017/etds.2021.42:1–54, 2021.
- [8] L. Barreira and Y. Pesin. Nonuniform hyperbolicity: Dynamics of systems with nonzero Lyapunov exponents, volume 115 of Encyclopedia of Mathematics and its Applications. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2007.
- [9] S. Ben Ovadia. Symbolic dynamics for non-uniformly hyperbolic diffeomorphisms of compact smooth manifolds. J. Mod. Dyn., 13:43–113, 2018.

- [10] R. Bowen. Some systems with unique equilibrium states. Math. Systems Theory, 8(3):193-202, 1974/75.
- [11] R. Bowen. Equilibrium states and the ergodic theory of Anosov diffeomorphisms. Lecture Notes in Mathematics, Vol. 470. Springer-Verlag, Berlin-New York, 1975.
- [12] J. Buzzi, S. Crovisier, and O. Sarig. Measures of maximal entropy for surface diffeomorphisms. *Preprint*, arXiv:1811.02240, 2018.
- [13] J. Buzzi, T. Fisher, M. Sambarino, and C. H. Vásquez. Maximal entropy measures for certain partially hyperbolic, derived from Anosov systems. *Ergodic Theory Dynam. Systems*, 32(1):63–79, 2012.
- [14] P. D. Carrasco, C. Lizana, E. Pujals, and C. H. Vásquez. Invariance of entropy for maps isotopic to Anosov. *Nonlinearity*, 34(3):1612–1632, 2021.
- [15] M. Carvalho and S. A. Pérez. Equilibrium states for a class of skew products. Ergodic Theory Dynam. Systems, 40(11):3030–3050, 2020.
- [16] V. Climenhaga, T. Fisher, and D. J. Thompson. Unique equilibrium states for Bonatti-Viana diffeomorphisms. *Nonlinearity*, 31(6):2532–2570, 2018.
- [17] V. Climenhaga, T. Fisher, and D. J. Thompson. Equilibrium states for Mañé diffeomorphisms. Ergodic Theory and Dynamical Systems, 39(9):2433–2455, 2019.
- [18] V. Climenhaga and A. Katok. Measure theory through dynamical eyes. Preprint, arXiv:1208.4550, 2012.
- [19] V. Climenhaga and Y. Pesin. Building thermodynamics for non-uniformly hyperbolic maps. Arnold Math. J., 3(1):37–82, 2017.
- [20] V. Climenhaga, Y. Pesin, and A. Zelerowicz. Equilibrium measures for some partially hyperbolic systems. J. Mod. Dyn., 16:155–205, 2020.
- [21] V. Climenhaga and D. J. Thompson. Unique equilibrium states for flows and homeomorphisms with non-uniform structure. Adv. Math., 303:745–799, 2016.
- [22] J. Crisostomo and A. Tahzibi. Equilibrium states for partially hyperbolic diffeomorphisms with hyperbolic linear part. *Nonlinearity*, 32(2):584–602, 2019.
- [23] S. Crovisier. Partial hyperbolicity far from homoclinic bifurcations. Adv. Math., 226(1):673–726, 2011.
- [24] L. J. Díaz and T. Fisher. Symbolic extensions and partially hyperbolic diffeomorphisms. Discrete Contin. Dyn. Syst., 29(4):1419–1441, 2011.

- [25] L. J. Díaz, T. Fisher, M. J. Pacifico, and J. L. Vieitez. Entropy-expansiveness for partially hyperbolic diffeomorphisms. *Discrete Contin. Dyn. Syst.*, 32(12):4195–4207, 2012.
- [26] T. Fisher and K. Oliveira. Equilibrium states for certain partially hyperbolic attractors. Nonlinearity, 33(7):3409–3423, 2020.
- [27] T. Fisher and K. Oliveira. Equilibrium states for natural extensions of non-uniformly expanding local homeomorphisms. arXiv, preprint arXiv:2005.00598, 2020.
- [28] T. Fisher, R. Potrie, and M. Sambarino. Dynamical coherence of partially hyperbolic diffeomorphisms of tori isotopic to Anosov. *Math. Z.*, 278(1-2):149–168, 2014.
- [29] J. Franks. Anosov diffeomorphisms. In Global Analysis (Proc. Sympos. Pure Math., Vol. XIV, Berkeley, Calif., 1968), pages 61–93. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, R.I., 1970.
- [30] S. Gan. A generalized shadowing lemma. Discrete Contin. Dyn. Syst., 8(3):627–632, 2002.
- [31] M. W. Hirsch, C. C. Pugh, and M. Shub. *Invariant manifolds*. Lecture Notes in Mathematics, Vol. 583. Springer-Verlag, Berlin-New York, 1977.
- [32] Y. Hua, R. Saghin, and Z. Xia. Topological entropy and partially hyperbolic diffeomorphisms. *Ergodic Theory Dynam. Systems*, 28(3):843–862, 2008.
- [33] A. Katok. Lyapunov exponents, entropy and periodic orbits for diffeomorphisms. Inst. Hautes Études Sci. Publ. Math., 51:137–173, 1980.
- [34] A. Katok and B. Hasselblatt. Introduction to the modern theory of dynamical systems, volume 54 of Encyclopedia of Mathematics and its Applications. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1995.
- [35] F. Ledrappier and P. Walters. A relativised variational principle for continuous transformations. J. London Math. Soc. (2), 16(3):568–576, 1977.
- [36] F. Ledrappier and L.-S. Young. The metric entropy of diffeomorphisms. I. Characterization of measures satisfying Pesin's entropy formula. Ann. of Math. (2), 122(3):509–539, 1985.
- [37] F. Ledrappier and L.-S. Young. The metric entropy of diffeomorphisms. II. Relations between entropy, exponents and dimension. Ann. of Math. (2), 122(3):540–574, 1985.
- [38] R. Mañé. Contributions to the stability conjecture. *Topology*, 17(4):383–396, 1978.

- [39] R. Mañé. Ergodic theory and differentiable dynamics, volume 8. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1987.
- [40] A. Manning. There are no new Anosov diffeomorphisms on tori. Amer. J. Math., 96:422–429, 1974.
- [41] M. Misiurewicz. Topological conditional entropy. Studia Math., 55(2):175–200, 1976.
- [42] S. E. Newhouse. Continuity properties of entropy. Ann. of Math. (2), 129(2):215–235, 1989.
- [43] K. Oliveira and M. Viana. Existence and uniqueness of maximizing measures for robust classes of local diffeomorphisms. *Discrete Contin. Dyn. Syst.*, 15(1):225–236, 2006.
- [44] Y. Pesin. Families of invariant manifolds that correspond to nonzero characteristic exponents. Izv. Akad. Nauk SSSR Ser. Mat., 40(6):1332–1379, 1976.
- [45] G. Ponce, A. Tahzibi, and R. Varão. Minimal yet measurable foliations. J. Mod. Dyn., 8(1):93–107, 2014.
- [46] G. Ponce, A. Tahzibi, and R. Varão. On the Bernoulli property for certain partially hyperbolic diffeomorphisms. Adv. Math., 329:329–360, 2018.
- [47] C. C. Pugh. The C^{1+α} hypothesis in Pesin theory. Inst. Hautes Études Sci. Publ. Math., 59:143–161, 1984.
- [48] I. Rios and J. Siqueira. On equilibrium states for partially hyperbolic horseshoes. Ergodic Theory and Dynamical Systems, 38(1):301–335, 2018.
- [49] J. E. Rocha and A. Tahzibi. On the number of ergodic measures of maximal entropy for partially hyperbolic diffeomorphisms with compact center leaves. arXiv, preprint arXiv:2106.03116, 2021.
- [50] F. Rodriguez Hertz, M. A. Rodriguez Hertz, A. Tahzibi, and R. Ures. Maximizing measures for partially hyperbolic systems with compact center leaves. *Ergodic Theory Dynam. Systems*, 32(2):825–839, 2012.
- [51] F. Rodriguez Hertz, M. A. Rodriguez Hertz, and R. Ures. A non-dynamically coherent example on T³. Ann. Inst. H. Poincaré Anal. Non Linéaire, 33(4):1023–1032, 2016.
- [52] V. A. Rokhlin. On the fundamental ideas of measure theory. Amer. Math. Soc. Translation, 1952(71):55, 1952.
- [53] M. Roldán. Hyperbolic sets and entropy at the homological level. Discrete Contin. Dyn. Syst., 36(6):3417–3433, 2016.

- [54] D. Ruelle. A measure associated with axiom-A attractors. Amer. J. Math., 98(3):619– 654, 1976.
- [55] J. G. Sinaĭ. Gibbs measures in ergodic theory. Uspehi Mat. Nauk, 27(4(166)):21-64, 1972.
- [56] A. Tahzibi and J. Yang. Invariance principle and rigidity of high entropy measures. *Trans. Amer. Math. Soc.*, 371(2):1231–1251, 2019.
- [57] R. Ures. Intrinsic ergodicity of partially hyperbolic diffeomorphisms with a hyperbolic linear part. Proc. Amer. Math. Soc., 140(6):1973–1985, 2012.
- [58] R. Ures, M. Viana, and J. Yang. Maximal entropy measures of diffeomorphisms of circle fiber bundle. J. London Math. Soc., 103(3):1016–1034, 2021.
- [59] M. Viana and K. Oliveira. Foundations of ergodic theory, volume 151 of Cambridge Studies in Advanced Mathematics. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2016.